Use of antimicrobial coated polyglactin sutures versus plain polyglactin sutures in oral malignancies

A dissertation submitted to the M.G.R. Medical University, Tamil Nadu: in partial fulfillment of the requirement for the M.S. Branch I(General Surgery) examination held in April 2016.

CERTIFICATE

This is to certify that the dissertation titled 'Use of antimicrobial coated polyglactin sutures versus plain polyglactin sutures in oral malignancies' is an original bonafide work by Dr. Abhilasha Gloria Singh, post graduate resident in Masters of General Surgery 2013-2016 at the Christian Medical College, Vellore, towards partial fulfillment for the MS General Surgery Branch I final examination held in April 2016.

Candidate Signature:

Guide: Dr. Pranay Gaikwad, Professor, Dept. of Surgery Unit I, Christian Medical College, Vellore - 632004

Head of the Department:

Dr. John C Muthusami, Professor, Dept. of Surgery Unit I, Christian Medical College, Vellore - 632004

Principal:

Dr. Albert Job Daniel, Professor, Dept. of Orthopedics, Christian Medical College, Vellore - 632004

Digital Receipt	
This receipt acknowledges th nformation regarding your su	at Turnitin received your paper. Below you will find the receipt ubmission.
The first page of your submi	ssions is displayed below.
Submission author: Assignment title: Submission title: File name: File size: Page count: Word count: Character count: Submission date: Submission ID:	Abhilasha Gloria Singh TNMGRMU EXAMINATIONS Use of antimicrobial coated polygla PlaglarismCAPS.docx 991.09K 76 10,976 63,717 03-Oct-2015 02:25AM 579090098
	HERE LANCE The Constraints of the media provide an environment of the set of and if the devices devices devices an environment of the set of media and environment of the set of the set of the set of media and environment of the set of the set of the set of media and environment of the set of the set of the set of media and environment of the set of the set of the set of media and environment of the set of the set of the set of media and the set of the set of the set of the set of media and the set of the set of the set of the set of media and the set of the set of the set of the set of media and the set of the set of the set of the set of media and the set of the set of the set of the set of media and the set of the set of the set of the set of media and the set of the set of the set of the set of media and the set of the set of the set of the set of media and the set of the set of the set of the set of media and the set of the set of the set of the set of the set of media and the set of the set of the set of the set of the set of media and the set of the set of the set of the set of the set of media and the set of the set of the set of the set of the set of media and the set of the set of the set of the set of the set of media and the set of the set of the set of the set of the set of media and the set of the set of the set of the set of the set of media and the set of the set of the set of the set of the set of media and the set of the set of media and the set of the set of media and the set of the set of media and the set of th

turnitin

•

 Class Portfolio
 Peer Review
 My Grades
 Discussion
 Calendar

 NOW VIEWING: HOME > THE TAMIL NADU DR.M.G.R.MEDICAL UTY 2014-15 EXAMINATIONS
 Velcome to your new class homepage! From the class homepage you can see all your assignments for your class, view additional assignment information, submit your work, and access feedback
 X

 Mover on any item in the class homepage for more information.
 Class Homepage
 X

 Class Homepage

 This is your class, homepage. To submit to an assignment click on the "Submit" button to the right of the assignment name. If the Submit button is grayed out, no submissions can be made to the assignment. If resubmits are allowed the submit button will read "Resubmit" after you make your first submission to the massignment. To rever the paper you have submitted, click the "View" button. Once the assignment's for your.

 Assignment Inbox: The Tamil Nadu Dr.M.G.R.Medical Uty 2014-15 Examinations

 Info
 Dates
 Similarity

	Info	Dates	Similarity	
TNMGRMU EXAMINATIONS	0	Start 01-Sep-2014 11:27AM Due 30-Oct-2015 11:59PM Post 30-Oct-2015 12:00AM	5%	Resubmit View



En Dr. Geor	tes Constitue Registration No :	D	r. Alfred Job Daniel, D Orthe, MS C	irthe, DNB Otho
Chairpers	on, Ethics Committee		hairperson, Research Committee a Pr	no pe
Dr. B. An Secretary,	tonisanty, M.Sc., Ph.D., FS Research Committee	MS, FRSS., M D	D., MNAMS, DNB (Endu), FRACP (E eputy Chairperson	indo), FRCP (Edm), FRCP (
Prof. Kei Deputy Ch	th Gomez, B.Sc., M.A (S.W airperson, Ethics Committee	n, M.Phil. Se R	teretary, Ethics Committee, 1933 dditional Vice Principal (Research)	
	Rev. Dr. T. Arul	M.Sc, BD, DPC,	Chaplaincy	Internal,
	Dhas Dr. Suresh	PhD (Edin) BE, MS, PhD	Professor of Bio-	Internal,
	Devasahayam		Engineering, CMCH.	Basic Medical Scientist
	Dr. Binu Susan Mathew	MBBS, MD	Associate Professor, Clinical Pharmacology	Internal, Pharmacologist
	Mrs. Mary Johnson	M.Sc	CMCH. Professor, Child	Internal, Nurse
	Dr. B. Antonisamy	M.Sc. PhD. FSMS. FR	SS Professor,	Internal
		A star B	Biostatistics, CMCH, Member Secretary, Research	Statistician
	Prof Keith Comez	BSC MA (SW)	Contractore, IRB.	External
	TTOL REIGI GOMEZ	M. Phil (Psychiatry	Loyola College,	Lay Person &
		Social WORK)	Chairperson, Ethics	Social Scientist
	Mrs. Pattabiraman	B. Sc. DSSA	Social Worker,	External
	Mr. C. Sampath	B. Sc, BL	Vellore Legal Expert Vellore	Lay person
	Mrs. Selva Titus	M.Se	Professor M. A.	Legal Expert
	Chacko	-list.	Surgical Nursing,	internal, Nurse
	Dr. P. Zachariah	MBBS, PhD	Retired Professor,	External,
	Mr. Samuel	MA, PGDBA,	Sr. Legal Officer.	Scientist Internal
	Abraham	PGDPM, M. Phil, BL.	CMCH.	Legal Expert
ics Commi 0416 - 22	IRB Min. No 8522 [] Tee Sher: Office of Rese BetSH, 2284292 INSTI CHRISTIAN	NTERVEN] dated 30.11 aarch, 1st Picor, Cannar B Pax: 3416 - 220276 OFFICE OF ITUTIONAL RE MEDICAL CO	02013 bb: Christian Madeid College W 8. 2284483 Ernald me RESEARCH VIEW BOARD (IRB LLEGE, VELLORE,	4 of 5 fore. Taroit Nadu 022 002 search@concettors ac.in) INDIA.
Nos Commi O418 - 22 O418 - 22 Efficience	IRB Min. No 8522 [] Bee Silver. Office of Rese Be224, 2284202 INSTI CHRISTIAN amultus lagitration No : EC	NTERVEN] dated 30 Ju Parch, 1st Ploor, Carmen B Par. 3418 - 225278 OFFICE OF TUTIONAL RE MEDICAL COI 20204/9017/07/2013 lossed and	02013 http://www.analysia.com/ 8.2254683 E-mail: me RESEARCH VIEW BOARD (IRB LLEGE, VELLORE, wr hak 120 of the breg & Camirle Ro- ment of the breg & Camirle Ro-	4 of 5
aca Corrett 9416 - 22 Corrett Effect 6. George 1 airperson, 1	IRB Min. No 8522 [] Bes Shve: Office of Rese Res94, 2284202 INSTI CHRISTIAN anuitine Reference No: 10 Thomas, D Orde, P.D., Orde, J.P.D.	NTERVEN] dated 30 Ju Parch, 1st Ploor, Carmer B Parc, 2416 - 220278 OFFICE OF TUTIONAL RE MEDICAL CO 20256/00/707/2013 load and Dr Ch	b2013 bd. Christian Medical College. We 8. 225468 E-mail me RESEARCH VIEW BOARD (IRB LLEGE, VELLORE, ar Isis 120 d'ab Irega & Casardo Ru a. Alfred Job Daniel, D orth, NS. Alfred Job Daniel, D orth, NS.	4 of 5
tics Commi 9416 - 22 Kaliso C. George isiperson, I c. B. Anton	IRB Min. No 8522 [] mes Shver. Office of Reso Resol. 2284232 INSTI CHRISTIAN annume Replayable No 16 Thomas, D Orden. 79 D. Diffice Committee Markowski Markowski D. 1990.	NTERVEN] dated 30 ju narch, 1st Place, Canner B Pax: 3416 - 225278 OTFICE OF TUTIONAL RE MEDICAL COI 20256/2017/07/013 load and Dr Ch S, FRSS. Pr M	b2013 bd. Christian Medical College. We 8. 228468 RESEARCH VIEW BOARD (IRB LLEGE, VELLORE, w Taki 200 d'ab lenge & Casarifa Ri Alfred Job Daniel, D orth, NS: argenson, Research Committee & P Nikal Thoman a., MIAMS, DIM.	4 of 5
tics Commit 9418 - 22 Ethics C r. George tairperon, I r. B. Anton cretary, Res of, Keith C	IRB Min. No 6522 [] mes Shve: Office of Reso Be204. 2284202 INSTI CHRISTIAN availube Registrates No: 10 Thomas, D. Ordin. 79. D. Mick Committee Genera, No. 84. ArX W).	NTERVEN] dated 30 ju narch, 1st Picor, Canmer B Pax: 3418 - 220278 OFFICE OFF TUTIONAL RE MEDICAL COI 30356/9017/97/913 lused and D C S, FRSS. MPhil. 55	b2013 bd. Christian Medical College. We 8. 2284683 Email me RESEARCH VIEW BOARD (IRB LLEGE, VELLORE, w Taki 200 af the breg & Committee & P Child Job Daniel, D ords, MS, and Alfred Job Daniel, D ords, MS, billiperson, Research Committee & P r. Nikel Thomas 0, MIAMS, DNI (Indo), FRACP (put Chiliperson catary, Ethio Committee, IBB)	4 of 5
Nos Commi 9418 - 22 Educe F. George aniperson, 1 E. B. Anton cretary, Res of Keith Q	IRB Min. No 8522 [] mes Shve: Office of Reso Be294. 2284202 INSTI CHRISTIAN annihile Registrates No: 10 Thomas, D. Ordin. 79. D. Mick Committee Resonances	NTERVEN] dated 30 Ju Parch, 1st Ploor, Carmen B Par. 3416 - 225278 OFFICE OF TUTIONAL RE MEDICAL COI 20256/9017/97/913 losed and D C S, FRSS. MPhil. Sec.	A 2013 bd. Christian Medical College. We 8. 2284683 Ernell me RESEARCH VIEW BOARD (IRB LLEGE, VELLORE, w Taki 200 at the breg & Casarde Ri Alfred 3-D bankl, D oth, NS, aligneron, Research Committee & P : Nikal Thomas 0. MIAMS, DNN (Indo), PRACP (prog Chaipreno ready: Fibic Committee, IBB dialonal Vice Principal (Research)	4 of 5 more Tamte Node 622 662 more Tamte Node 622 662 more Tamte Node 622 662 more than the node 622 662 finding that the node 622 662 finding the node 622
Acta Communication Martine - 22 Acta - 22	IRB Min. No 8522 [I mes Shur. Office of Research Res24, 2284202 INISTI CHRISTIAN Mentions Reported by No. 10 Diffuse Committee Research Committee Research Committee Research Committee Dr. Nihal Thomas	NTERVEN] dated 30 ju march 1st Phote Carmen B Pas: 0416 - 282578 OFFICE OF TUTIONAL RE MEDICAL COI BUDGAUNT/TV/0413 hunder dat MED S, FRSS. Dr MM MPaul. San MD MNAMS DIRA ERACP(Endo) FRACP(Endo) FRCP(Edin) FRCP(Edins)	bot Christian Medical College. We solution of the second	4 of 5
Nos Commission Gata - 22 Tako c C. George Tako c cretary, Tako M. Keith Apply Charles	IRB Min. No 8522 [] The Sher: Office of Rese SC24. 2284202 INSTI CHRISTIAN Dealine Induction No. 16 CHRISTIAN Dealer No. 19 D. 19 Miles Committee Menno, Bhies Committee Dr. Nihal Thomas	NTERVEN] dated 30 11 Pac. 2418 - 22275 OFFICE OF TUTIONAL RE MEDICAL CO RESERVENTIVAL CO RE	A 2013 A 2013 A 2014	4 of 5 Inter Next + 622 602 IntDIA. des 1945. Gent Official Office, DHB Ortho Exedo, PRCP (Edits), FRCP Internal, Clinician
Nes Commi Satis-22 Take c C. George Castaligenco, I. S. B. Anton creaty, Nes Charles Castaling Castaling Charles Castaling Castaling Charles Castaling Charles Castaling Charles Castaling Charles Castaling Charles Castaling Charles Castaling Charles Castaling Castali	IRB Min. No 8522 [] The Sher: Office of Rese SC24. 2284202 INSTI CHRISTIAN Dealine Experience Solution CHRISTIAN Dealer State Solution CHRISTIAN Dealer Solution Soluti	NTERVEN] dated 30 11 Par: 0416 - 28278 OFFICE OF TUTIONAL RE MEDICAL COI RESERVENTIVERS MEDICAL COI RESERVENTIVERS MPRIL MEDICAL COI PRCP(Edio) FRCP(Edio) FRCP(Edio) FRCP(Edio) FRCP(Edias) etc to be conducted as	A 2013 A 2014 A	4 of 5 the second secon
aca Commit Sette - 22 Parte - 2 Parte - 2 Part	IRB Min. No 8522 [] The Shire Office of Research Characterization of the second	NTERVEN] dated 30 11 Parts 1st Proc. Carmer B Part 2017 COFFICE OF TUTIONAL RE MEDICAL COI SUBJECTIVE/UNIT UNIT	Alford States Compared Web 2023 Constant Madeed Compared Web 2023 Extension Compared States Compared Compare	A of 5 There is Nash, 622 002 events and events in the second sec
es Corrent 9416 - 22 Parto C es George es Anton cetary, Res Cetary, Res Cetary	IRB Min. No 8522 [] The Shire Office of Research 2014 2014 2014 2014 2014 2014 2014 2014	NTERVEN) dated 30 tr Par. 2418 - 22277 OFFICE OF TUTIONAL RE MEDICAL COU S. FRISS. MPRIL CONTINUED MPRIL CONTINUED MEDICAL COU DO DO DO DO DO DO DO DO DO DO	A 2013 A 2013 A 2014 A 2014	+ of 5
ALC COMMENTS	IRB Min. No 6522 [] The Shire Office of Research 2844202 TINETTICHTESTIAN Teaching States and the second state	NTERVEN] dated 30 11 Another that Place Cannot B Pass 2018 - 22278 OFFICE OF TUTIONAL RE MEDICAL COI SUBJECTION AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AN	A Dona a many of the second se	A of S
es Corrett 9416 - 22 Parto - 2 Parto	IRB Min. No 8522 [] The Shire Office of Research 2014 (2014) Institution of the second	NTERVEN] dated 30 pr	A 2013 A 2013 A 2014 A 2014	A of S
Also Comment Sette - 22 Prime - 2	IRB Min. No 6522 [I mos Shive Office of Research Decomposition of Control of Control CHINERAL 2004/2014 CHINERAL 2004/2014 CHIN	NTERVEN] dated 30 11	A 2013 The Constant Medical Colours We RESEARCH VIEW BOARD (IRBE LLEGE, VELLORE, Wiew BOARD (IRBE LLEGE, VELLORE, Wiew BOARD (IRBE LLEGE, VELLORE, Wiew Board of the State Alfred Jab Daniel, Dath, MS Alfred Jab Daniel, Dath, MS (Research), Chaiperson (Research), CMC. Prof. of Endocrinology & Additional (Research), CMC. Presented. The to be informed about the conse of the project, and m/ informed consent. Of of the final report. Respect/ (1/17.16.11.136/Research)/ website link address:	A of S
Res Comment Bards - 22 Fan c c C - George C creater, Res C - George C restary, Res C - Goorge C restary, Res C - Goorge C R - Antonio C - Goorge C R - Goorge C	IRB Min. No 8522 [] The Shire Office of Research 2014 (Characterization of the control of the co	NTERVEN] dated 30 pr	A DATA A DESCRIPTION ADDRESS A DESCRIPTION	A of S
ALL COMMENTS	IRB Min. No 6522 [] The Shire Office of Rese Bee394, 2284202 The Shire Office of Rese Bee394, 228420 The Shire Office of Rese	NTERVEN dated 30 1	And a second sec	A of S

Table of Contents

INTRODUCTION	10
OBJECTIVES	12
LITERATURE REVIEW	13
Anatomy and physiology of the oral cavity:14	
Microbiology:	
Premalignant conditions of the oral cavity:20	
Carcinogenesis:	
Risk factors:23	
Staging of the disease:	
Management:	
Wound infection:	
Causes for wound infection:	
Consequences of wound infection:	
TRICLOSAN:	
Chemistry and Mechanism of action:41	
Safety and Use in humans:	
Environmental Risks43	
Target organisms:44	
Triclosan coated sutures:46	
Antibiotic Resistance:	
METHODS	51
RESULTS:	56
Univariate analysis:	
Multivariate analysis:	
DISCUSSION:	82
LIMITATIONS:	89
CONCLUSION:	90

REFERENCES:	
ANNEXURES	
PROTOCOL	
STUDY PROFORMA:	102
INFORMATION SHEET	106
CONSENT FORMS	109

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

This dissertation would be incomplete without expressing my gratitude to those who were involved in its conception and completion.

I thank my guide Dr. Pranay Gaikwad, Professor, Dept. of Surgery, CMC

Vellore for his continuous and valuable support and guidance.

I also thank by co-investigators Dr. John.C. Muthusami Professor,

Department of Surgery, **Dr. Rajnikanth**, Professor, Department of Surgery and for their help and advice.

I am grateful to **Tunny Sebastian**, Department of Biostatistics, CMC Vellore for helping me with study design and for the statistical analysis.

I express my sincere gratitude to all my teachers and colleagues in the

Department of General Surgery for their support and encouragement.

I thank my family for their constant support and encouragement throughout this process.

Above all, I thank God for his grace and guidance.

INTRODUCTION

In 2012, an estimate of 14.1 million new diagnosed cancer cases occurred globally with a total of 8.2 million cancer related deaths worldwide. Oral cancers are among the ten most common malignancies worldwide, the highest prevalence of which is noted in developing countries where a high prevalence of tobacco consumption still exists. The highest incidence of oral malignancy is in South – Central Asia and in Melanesia (1).

The occurrence of oral malignancies in these individuals is multi-factorial with tobacco usage and alcohol consumption being predominant causes. Over the past two to three decades there has been a trend towards younger age of presentation with oral carcinoma. When diagnosed early, these patients have less morbidity but when diagnosed late, morbidity of both the surgery and post operative complications increases. A significant post operative complication that occurs is surgical site infection which can eventually lead to reconstruction flap failure and gross morbidity. Multiple risk factors are associated with these surgical site infections and attempts have been made to decrease the incidence of wound infections.

Triclosan has been used in the medical profession for a number of years. It has been used to coat polyglactin sutures with the sole goal to decrease wound infections. When used at other surgical sites like the abdominal cavity and thorax, it has shown to decrease the infection rate at the surgical site

significantly. Triclosan coated sutures and its effect were never studied in the oral cavity. The oral cavity in itself is different from other parts of the body and so are the wounds. Microbial colonization of the oral cavity in the presence of a malignancy has never been studied. Whether it is the same as that in a normal oral cavity is not known. Only a thorough understanding of the colonization can effectively lead to reduction in these infections that cause gross morbidity to patients who undergo surgical procedures.

This study aims to study the infection rates when this suture (triclosan coated polyglactin 910 suture) is used within the oral cavity following oral malignancy surgeries. This study also aims to understand further the oral microbiology that exists in the oral cavity of those who have a pre-existing malignancy with microbiological analysis of post operative wound infections in these patients.

OBJECTIVES

- 1. The primary objective is to compare reduction of wound infection rate in Triclosan coated polyglactin 910 sutures as compared to plain coated polyglactin sutures in patients with oral malignancy treated in the unit over the past one year.
- 2. The secondary objective is to include a microbiological study of all these patients in relation to wound infection.

LITERATURE REVIEW

Cancer is responsible for causing more deaths in present age than cerebrovascular accidents and coronary artery diseases. The global cancer burden is progressively increasing with the WHO estimating 20 million new cases of cancers by the year 2025. Oral malignancies are among the top ten most common malignancies in the world with the highest prevalence being in the South – Central Asian and Melanesia population. In 2012, 2.1% of all cancers globally were malignancies involving the lips and the oral cavity. These malignancies were more common in men with a incidence of 22.9 per 100000 in men and 16.9 per 100000 in women in areas of high incidence namely Melanesia. There were a total of 145000 deaths as a direct result of which 77% occurred in less developed countries with a lower economical status(1).



In India, there is an average of 100,000 new cases of oral cancer each year with Bhopal reporting the highest incidence with 10.9 per 100,000 and 9.6 per 100,000 for tongue and mouth cancer respectively(2). Head and neck cancers contribute to a substantial mortality in South Asian region. In 2010, the estimated welfare and economically loss was estimated to be USD 16.9 billion(3). The 5 year survival rate for advanced oral cancer is 20% (4) with the causes of death usually being loco-regional recurrence or distant metastasis, early diagnosis and detection of oral cancers can bring down the mortality rate significantly as the 5 year survival for early oral cancer is 80% (5).

Anatomy and physiology of the oral cavity:

The oral cavity is formed by the lips, tongue, the cheeks and the floor of the mouth. It is bounded anteriorly by the vermilion border of the lips, inferiorly by the circumvallate papilla on the posterior third of the tongue. The superior border is at the junction between the hard and the soft palate with the lateral borders being formed by the anterior tonsillar pillars(6)(7).

The embryological development of the head and the neck starts in the 4^{th} to 5^{th} week of development from the 1^{st} and the 2^{nd} pharyngeal arches. The center of the face is formed by the stomodeum around which exists the first pharyngeal pouch. Each pharyngeal pouch contains three components – epithelial

endoderm, core of mesenchymal tissue and the surface ectoderm. The mesenchymal tissue is responsible for the formation of the muscular components of the face, while the neural crest cells within the mesenchymal core forming the skeletonal structures of the pharyngeal arch. Around the stomodeum by 42 weeks, develop caudially the maxillary prominences, laterally the maxillary and cranially the frontonasal prominences, which further undergo differentiation to lead to formation of the face(8).

PROMINENCE	STRUCTURES FORMED
Frontonasal	Medial and lateral nasal prominence, forehead, bridge of nose.
Maxillary	Lateral portion of the upper lip, cheeks
Medial Nasal	Tip of the nose, crest, philtrum of the upper lip
Lateral Nasal	Nasal alar
Mandibular	Lower lip

FIRST PHARYNGEAL ARCH – MANDIBULAR

Nerve – maxillary and mandibular branch of the Trigeminal nerve Muscles – Forms the mylohyoid, tensor palpatine, tensor tympani and the anterior belly of the digastrics and all the muscles responsible for mastication namely – medial and lateral pterygoids, temporalis and masseter. Skeletonal component – It forms the mandible, malleus, incus, sphenomandibular ligament, anterior ligament of malleus, premaxilla, maxilla, zygomatic bone and a portion of the temporal bone.

SECOND PHARYNGEAL ARCH – HYOID:

Nerve – Forms the facial nerve

Muscles – The mesenchymal core forms the posterior belly of the digastrics, stylohyoid, stapedius and all the muscles of facial expression namely – the orbicularis oculi, orbicularis oris, platysma, buccinators, auricularis and the frontalis.

Skeletonal component – It forms the lesser horn and the upper half portion of the hyoid bone, stylohyoid ligament, styloid process and the stapes.

The tongue starts developes at around the 4th week from two lateral lingual swellings and one medial swelling which is called the tuberculum impar. The copula or the hypobrachial prominence forms a second median swelling which is formed from the second, third and fourth arches. The posterior part of the fourth arch marks the origin of the third median swelling which forms the epiglottis. The lateral lingual swellings overtake the growth of the first medial swelling to form the anterior 2/3rds of the tongue. The anterior 2/3rds of the tongue is covered by mucosa derived from the first pharyngeal arch – the

mandibular branch of the trigeminal nerve. The posterior third of the tongue derive its mucosa from the fourth pharyngeal arch(8).

The primary palate develops when the two medial nasal prominences fuse in the midline and forms the intermaxillary segment. The secondary palate is formed by fusion of the palate plates which arise from the maxillary process. This segment forms the primary palate when it grows posteriorly and fuses with the secondary palate at the incisive foramen.

Histologically, the entire oral cavity is lined by thick stratified squamous epithelial with the lamina propria acting as a supporting layer(9). The freely mobile mucosal lined surfaces namely – the floor of the mouth, underside of the tongue, cheeks and lips are lined by non keratinized squamous epithelial. Epithelium over the gingivae, hard palapte and the uppersurface of the tongue are highly keratinized. Below the epithelial lining there are thick collagenous submucosal layer which contains accessory salivary glands. The submucosal layer over the bone is thin.

Anatomically the entire oral cavity can be divided into seven sub-divisions as below(10):

- Anterior two-thirds of the tongue
- Retromolar trigone
- Alveolar sulcus

- Lips
- Buccal mucosa
- Hard palate
- Floor of the mouth

This traditional grouping has not been productive either for clinical medicine with regard to giving insight regarding etiological factors or techniques for examining the mouth.

A rough rule of thumb exists for location of oral cancer which is as follows – one quarter occur in the most anterior portion of the floor of the mouth, one quarter occur in each of the gingivobuccal sulcus and the last quarter in the other locations of the mouth. This forms a horseshoe area in the oral cavity where occurs the highest predominance of cancerous oral lesions(11).

Majority of saliva produced is from the major salivary glands namely the submandibular, parotid and the sublingual glands. The saliva once released from the glands forms a thin film like layer over the entire oral cavity. Besides lubricating the oral mucosa and protecting it from abrasive lesions, it also has antibacterial and antifungal properties. It prevents dental caries formation, attrition, and dental erosions(12). IgG, IgA and IgM antibodies are found abundantly in saliva and contribute to local oral immunity(13). Lederman in his paper titled the anatomy of cancer refers to two bulbous areas on either side of the tongue, known as the Lederman's oral mucus reservoirs. This oral mucus

reservoir are bounded by the gingivobuccal sulcus on either side, posteriorly by the tonsillar pillars, the medial border being formed by the posterior part of the tongue and is continous anteriorly with the floor of the mouth. There is stagnation of saliva in the gingivobuccal sulcus and the floor of the mouth which act as the reservoir and the gutter system in the oral cavity. This area is also responsible for pooling of saliva in an upright individual. This reservoir includes the horseshoe area where the majority of oral malignancies occur most commonly within the oral cavity(11)(14).

Microbiology:

The oral cavity has a diversion bacterial flora, it is important to understand the normal microflora in the oral cavity prior to understanding the flora in a diseased oral cavity. To our knowledge, there is preferential colonization of sites in the oral cavity with site specific adhesions on the bacterial surface, which enables it to bind to specific sites on the oral surface(15). A study conducted by Aas et al to define the bacterial growth from nine different sites in the oral cavities of normal healthy adults revealed the following six phyla(16):

- Firmicutes : Streptococcus, Selenomonas, Gemella, Veillonella,
 Eubacterium
- Actinobacteria: Actinomyces, Rothia
- Proteobacteria: Neisseria, Campylobacter

- Bacteroidetes
- Fusobacteria: Fusobacterium, Leptotrichia
- *TM7*

These were broadly divided into Gram positive and gram negative organisms, then further into anaerobic and aerobic organisms.

The organisms that were cultured from the surgical sites in the oral cavity after head and neck cancer surgeries were polymicrobial and included *Staphylococcus aureus* (17), *Pseudomonas aeruginosa, actineobacter* (18), *Escherichia coli, Klebsiella, non hemolytic Streptococcus, coagulase negative staphylococcus* (19) to name a few.

Premalignant conditions of the oral cavity:

In 1805, suggestions were given to a European panel, that there are a group of benign diseases that will if followed for a prolonged duration will lead to invasive malignancy. This was the beginning of the concept of pre-cancer. In 1870s, Sir James Paget described "smokers patch" also commonly now known as leucokeratosis(20). The World Health Organisation defined them as potentially malignant disorders which defined to two groups:

- Any tissue that has been morphologically altered such that it is at higher risk of becoming malignant than its otherwise normal counterpart is called a precancerous lesion.
- Precancerous condition is a state that is associated with a higher risk of malignancy

These premalignant lesions inspite of their clinical appearance are diagnosed only based on histology. The limitation occurs that even histology will only provide insight into whether the lesion has malignant potential and never predict malignant transformation(21). The risk of transformation into malignancy from a precancerous lesion has been reported between 6.6% to 36.4%.(22)

Premalignant lesions	Premalignant conditions
Leukoplakia	Lichen planus
Erythroplakia	Discoid lupus erythematosus
Proliferative verrucous leukoplakia(PVL)	Epidermolysis bullosa
Viadent leukoplakia	Verruciform xanthoma
Candida leukoplakia	Graft-versus-host-disease
Reverse smokings' palate	Cheilitis glandularis
Verrucous hyperplasia	Xeroderma pigmentosum
Oral verrucous carcinoma	Syphilis (third stage)
Dyskeratosis congenita	Plummer-Vinson syndrome
Actinic cheilosis	Malnutrition
Keratoacanthoma	Vitamin A, B, C deficiency
Oral submucous fibrosis	Immunosuppressive diseases [AIDS]

Potentially Malignant Disorders (PMDs) (23)

Carcinogenesis:

The mechanism of carcinogenesis in the oral cavity is a multifocal highly complex process. It occurs when several genetic alterations occur on the squamous epithelium.



Field cancerization has been noted in tissues lined by either squamous epithelium as in the oral cavity or transitional epithelial as in the urinary bladder. It refers to the ability of cancer to develop at multiple sites. Over the years, there are various sites of malignant transformation within the oral cavity. Mutations in the tumour suppressor p53 genes have been noted in areas of premalignant lesions and in the foci of carcinoma(24). Dysregulation of miRNA which are classified as proto-oncogenes are also involved in inhibition of differentiation, causes uncontrolled cell proliferation, and induces invasive behavior within cells and its progression to oral cancer(25).

Smoking, alcohol and other exogenous factors over prolong durations of exposure can cause mutational expressions and multifocal presentations of tumor suppressor genes. These mutational adaptations may also change the level of resistance to therapy.

Risk factors:

There are multiple risk factors that all contribute to the development of oral malignancy. These factors may either be independent risk factors or may be additive to increasing the risk of development of oral cancer.

Alcohol consumption has been associated with an increase in the risk of squamous cell carcinomas of the upper aerodigestive tract and also an increase in the risk of adenocarcinomas in the pancreas, distal stomach and colon – the later association being not as strong as the former. A study conducted by Thomas et al showed that there with increasing amounts of alcohol consumption there was an increased risk of malignancy. There was also an

increase in both pharyngeal and oral cancers in regular and heavy consumers of alcohol(26)(27).

The risk of oropharyngeal cancers increases with duration of smoking cigarettes, number of cigarettes smoked per day in addition to the manner in which it is smoked. If smoked in the form of unfiltered cigarettes or in the form of cigars there is a further increased risk as when compared to smoking of filtered cigarettes(28). The smoking of one cigar is equivalent to smoking an entire pack of unfiltered cigarettes(29). In individuals who have quit smoking cigarettes for 10 years or more, the cessation has been associated with a sharp decrease in the risk of cancer. The reduction in the relative risk of development of oral and pharyngeal cancer suggests that smoking may play a role in the late stage of oropharyngeal carcinogenesis.

The action of alcohol and smoking on the overall risk appear to be greater than additive and is more a multiplicative effect. These two carcinogens exhibit a biological synergism, where alcohol potentiates the action of the carcinogens in the cigarette smoke. There a 35-fold increase among the individuals who consumed more than four alcoholic drinks per day and two or more packs of cigarettes(28). Inspite of this biological synergism, it is evident that in the absence of smoking, alcohol independently increases the risk or pharyngeal and oral malignancy.

Tobacco usage and the chewing of betel quid has been in found in association with alcohol consumption to all contribute to the development of oral squamous cell carcinoma. There has also been a statistically significant association with betel nut chewing and oral cancer, the risk of which is increased if the betel nut quid is kept in the oral cavity and juices swallowed. A study conducted by Ko YC et al in Taiwan concluded that in the presence of all these three – smoking, alcohol consumption and betel nut chewing, there was a 123-fold increase in the incidence of oral cancer(30).

Oral hygiene, dentition, jagged teeth, decayed teeth have been thought to increase the risk of development of oral malignancy. In a case-control study conducted by Talamini et al, there was evidence that a poor general oral hygiene (dental caries and tartar) had a 4.5 fold more in cases than among controls even after giving allowance for factors such as smoking, drinking , fruit and vegetable consumption(31). Another case-control study conducted by Zheng et al, noted that in men who had reportedly never brushed their teeth an increase in the risk of oral malignancy by 7-fold. These studies also confirmed that oral hygiene is an independent risk factor for development of oral cancer(32).

Numerous studies preformed have shown a protective effect of high fruit diet with a reduction in oral cancer risk of 20-80%(33). The consumption of certain spicy food and hot beverages that are specific to certain cultures and indigenous

areas have shown to increase the overall risk of oral malignancy. In a casecontrol study conducted in India by Notani et al, the use of red chilli powder was an risk factor for cancers of the aerodigestive system. It also emerged that consuming hot beverages increased the risk of oesophageal and pharyngeal cancers(34). In Brazil, an indigenous variety of tea, chimarrao and mate has been associated with an increase in the risk of only tongue cancer(35), there was no increase risk with consumption of tea or coffee. Notani et al also showed the protective effect of consumption of fish, vegetables, buttermilk and pulses. These factors were risk modifiers to those who chewed or smoked tobacco.

The human papillomavirus (HPV) has been found to be associated with the progression to oral malignancies. HPV positive squamous cell carcinomas are characteristically different from HPV negative head and neck cancers with respect to genetic alterations, clinical progression and therapeutic response(36). A study performed at the University of Iowa, aimed at looking at whether HPV found in the oral exfoliate cells of the oral cavity was an individual risk factor for the development of oral malignancies. They found that in those infected by the oncogenic HPV or HPV-HR (most commonly HPV16) was independent of tobacco and alcohol use(37) but did act synergistically with alcohol(38). Their conclusion was that HPV testing could thus be predictive of HPV related head and neck cancers. A systemic review and meta-analysis done by Ndiaye et al,

there was prevalence of 24.2% of HPV-DNA in the oral cavity. In view of this high prevalence especially of HPV16, there may be benefit of prophylactic vaccinations(39).

Staging of the disease:

Once the diagnosis of an oral malignancy has been made, evaluation for locoregional and systemic spread are carried out following which the disease is clinically staged. Imaging modalities like magnetic resonance imaging, computed tomography can be applied when the disease is more advanced and will provide a more accurate T (tumour) and N (nodal) staging. Whenever clinical findings are unclear or uncertain, appropriate imaging modalities is to be utilized. The nodal status for all patients must be evaluated thoroughly in the pretreatment phase. It is also to be noted that nodes more than 3cm are not to be considered as single nodes but as a confluence of multiple nodes or as tumour within the soft tissues of the neck itself.

The most common sites of metastasis in head and neck malignancies are the lungs and the bone with hepatic and brain metastasis been less frequent. Mediastinal nodes are considered distant metastasis. Metastatic workup in the pretreatment phase is crucial in cases of advanced disease(40)(41).

	TNM staging system for cancers of the lips and oral cavity	Distant	metastases ((M)			
Primary	Primary tumor (T)		Distant metastasis cannot be assessed				
Tx T0 Tis	Primary tumor cannot be assessed No evidence of primary tumor Cascievera in situ	M0 M1	No distant metastasis Distant metastasis				
T1	Caronoma in situ Tumor < 2 cm in greatest dimension		Stage grouping				
T2 T3	Tumor > 2 cm but 5 4 cm in greatest dimension Tumor > 4 cm in greatest dimension (lip) Tumor invades through cortical bone, inferior alveolar nerve, floor of mouth, or skin of face, le, chin or nose" 4a (oral cavity) Tumor invades adjacent structures (eg. through cortical bone, into deep [extrinsic] muscle of the tongue, maxillary sinus, or skin of face); resectable lesions 4b Tumor involves maticator space, pterygoid plates, or skull base and/or	Stage 0 Stage I	Tis T1	2	04 40	M0 M0	
T4a T4b		Stage II Stage III	T2 T3 T1 T2	5 5 5	40 40 41	MO MO MO	
Region	encases internal carotid artery; unresectable lesions tegional lymph nodes (N)		13 1 NA T4a T4a		41 40 41	MO MO MO	
Nx N0 N1 N2	Regional nodes cannot be assessed No regional lymph node metastasis Metastasis in a single ipsilateral lymph node, ≤ 3 cm in greatest dimension Metastasis in a single ipsilateral lymph node, > 3 cm ≤ 6 cm in greatest dimension; or in multiple ipsilateral lymph nodes, none > 6 cm in greatest dimension; or in bilateral or contralateral lymph nodes, none > 6 cm in greatest dimension Metastasis in a single ipsilateral lymph nodes.		T1 T2 T3 T4a	5 5 5	12 12 12 12	M0 M0 M0	
N2a		Stage IV	B Any T4b	T N	43 kny N	M0 M0	
N2b	Metastasis in a single polateral lymph node, none > 6 cm in greatest dimension	Stage IV	0 Any	T A	kny N	M1	
N20 N3	N2c Metastasis in bilateral or contralateral lymph nodes, none > 6 cm in greatest dimension Metastasis in a lymph node, > 6 cm in greatest dimension		From Greene FL, Page DL, Fleming ID, et al (eds): AJCC Cancer Staging Manual, 6th ed. New York, Springer-Verlag, 2002.				

*Superficial erosion alone of bone/tooth socket by gingival primary is not sufficient to classify a tumor as T4.

For patients with early disease with Stage I and II, the 5 year survival is as high as 80%. This drops as the disease becomes more advance with Stage III and IV having a 5 year survival of 40%(42).

Management:

Oral malignancy if diagnosed early is completely treatable. The primary goal of treatment is to cure the disease, preserving functionality is also of avid importance. Nerves are the most important structure to preserve if functionality is to be preserved. In early head and neck malignancies, there is a single modality of treatment namely either surgery or radiation therapy, ant the outcomes are both comparable. More advanced cases are discussed with a multidisciplinary team so as to attain individualized patient treatment prior to making any treatment plans.

Currently there are three modalities of treatment:

- Surgical
- Radiation therapy
- Chemotherapy
- 1. Surgery:

In oral cavity tumors the goal of treatment is maximum tumour resection while being able to maintain functionality. The main treatment modality is surgical resection. To ensure an adequate surgical resection one must attain a resection margin of atleast 1-1.5cm. For early lesions, the defect closure can be done in multiple ways:

Primary closure

Split-thickness skin graft

Temporoparietal fascial flap

For larger defects, following resections – glossectomy (total/partial),

mandibulectomy(hemi/marginal) primary closure is not feasible.

Reconstruction methods employed include:

Rotational flaps:

Nasolabial flap

Facial artery musculomucosal flap (FAMM)

Submental artery island flap

Forehead flap

Deltopectoral flap

Pedicled flaps:

Pectoralis major myocutaneous flap

Latissmus dorsi myocutaneous flap

Free flap reconstructions:

Radial forearm free flap

Fibula osseocutaneous free flap

If multiple nodes are involved, large nodes with extracapsular extension, then neck dissections are performed. Based on the number of structures spared and the nodal levels cleared, three are characterized, namely:

- Radical neck dissection: Level I – V nodes cleared

Spinal accessory nerve scarificed

Sternocleidomastoid removed

Internal jugular vein scarificed

- Modified radical neck dissection: Level I – V cleared.

Spinal accessory, sternocleidomastoid and internal jugular vein all spared.

- Selective neck dissection: In oral malignancy, this is representative of supraomohyoid neck dissection, which consists of clearance of

cervical lymph nodes in level I-III while preserving the internal jugular vein, sternocleidomastoid and the spinal accessory nerve.

2. Radiation Therapy:

Radiation therapy may be administered as external beam radiation, brachytherapy (primary interstitial brachytherapy), intensity modulated radiation therapy (IMRT). Radiation though can be given as primary treatment for oral malignancy is only rarely given so. It is usually reserved for post operative treatment in those patients who have a higher risk of local and regional recurrence. These include patients with a positive tumour margin, close resection margins (less than 1cm), large tumours (T3 or T4), perineural or perivascular invasion, tumour with greater than 4mm depth of invasion, nodal metastasis with extension beyond the capsule and multiple lymph nodal involvement. If any of these are present there is an indication for post operative radiation therapy with any of the modalities mentioned.

3. Chemotherapy:

Over the past few years, chemotherapy has been playing a more important role in the management of head and neck malignancies. It is currently being used in advanced cases, unresectable tumors or in tumor recurrences.

Wound infection:

There are limitations of surgery in head and neck cancers are related to the risk of peri-operative complications. In patients with oral malignancy, the occurrence of infection can lead to multiple difficulties including prolonged hospitalization, poor cosmetic outcomes, delay in initiation of adjuvant therapy and wastage of financial supports. In patients who underwent radical neck dissections as part of treatment for oral malignancy, infection rates without antimicrobial prophylaxis have been reported to be as high as 68%(43), which on giving antibiotic prophylaxis have decreased to 21%(17) - 41.8%(19).

The Center for Disease Control, has classified surgical wounds into four categories based on the degrees of contamination, degree of inflammation, whether the gastrointestinal system/respiratory or urogenital system has been opened.

There are classified into four categories(44):

1. Class I / Clean wounds:

This is a completely uninfected operative wound, where there is no inflammation and the respiratory, gastrointestinal or uninfected urinary tract is not entered. These wounds are usually primarily closed. Skin incision wounds following blunt trauma are included in this category.

2. Class II / Clean – contaminated wounds:

In these wounds, there is no major break in the sterile technique, it is done in a controlled manner. So any operative wound where the urogenital, gastrointestinal or respiratory system are opened without unexpected contamination. These include operations of the biliary tract, appendix, oropharynx and vagina.

3. Class III / Contaminated wounds:

Wounds that are fresh, open accidental wounds, this includes operations where there is a breach in the sterile techniques or spillage from the gastrointestinal tract. Incisions where acute, non-purulent inflammation is noted also is classified in this category. 4. Class IV / Dirty infected wounds:

Wounds secondary to trauma that contain the devitalized tissue and also involves ongoing clinical infection or perforation of viscera. This means that organisms that cause post operative infection were in the operating field at the initiation of the operation.

Oral surgery is conducted in a clean-contaminated surgical field, as the oral cavity is continuously bathed in oral secretions that are rich in microflora. The oral gutters allows for stagnation of saliva in the inferior alveolar ridges and at the floor of the oral cavity. In a study conducted looking at sites of wound infection following surgery for oral malignancy, the site for highest occurrence of infections were the gingiva of the lower alveolar ridge and the base of the tongue(18). The relationship between the stagnation of saliva and infection has not been studied and is still uncertain.

The Center for Disease Control have defined superficial surgical site infections as any infection that occurs within 30 days following surgery and must include one of the following:

- The incision site should have purulent discharge
- Aseptically obtained culture of the tissue or fluid from the incision site should contain organism isolates.

- There should be atleast one of the following redness, warmth, tenderness, pain or localized swelling and the incision site is opened by the surgeon. This is not included if the culture attained are negative for isolates of organisms.
- If the surgeon or attending physician make the diagnosis of superficial surgical site infection.

It was also important that stitch abscesses and incisional surgical site infections that extended into the fascial or muscular planes were not included.

Causes for wound infection:

There are numerous factors that may lead to an increase in the incidence of wound infections post operatively. These risk factors included diabetes, poor nutritional status, prior chemotherapy or radiation therapy, dental status, preoperative hospital stay, stage of the disease, intra-operative blood transfusions, flap reconstructions and preoperative tracheostomies. The validity of each of these risk factors is questionable with various studies evaluating different factors.

A study conducted to evaluate for risk factors for infection following oral surgery revealed that the only patient dependent factor for infection was male sex(18). There were no other patient factors namely smoking, tobacco usage or alcohol consumption that had any significant association with an increase in infection rates. Another study conducted by Cloke et al concluded that there was no statistical significance in infection rates with age, sex or consumption of alcohol or smoking cigarettes(17).

An increase in the risk of infection has been noted with various disease characteristics. These disease include the preoperative T (tumour) stage and the location of the primary tumour. The most frequent site of infection in oral malignancy occurred when the primary tumour was located at the lower alveolar ridge. The second most common site was the base of the tongue(18). Tumours that occurred primarily on the tongue had the lowest risk of infection. The initial T(tumour) staging of the tumour also plays an important role in the overall outcome of the patient. Patients with advanced tumours (T4) lesions had to undergo more extensive dissections which leads to a greater chance of development of wound infections. These extensive surgical resection also leave large defect that require a larger reconstruction which are thus more predisposed to wound infections(19). A few studies the significance of the increasing N (nodal) staging has been associated with an increase in the wound infection rate(45), Penel et al(19) and Belusic-Gobic et al(18) did not report similar findings.

The surgical procedure in itself has also shown to alter the rate of infections. In those patients who underwent reconstructive surgeries there was an increase in
the wound infection rate than those who underwent a primary wound closure(45)(19). The wound infection rate in those where reconstruction was done with either using a muscular flap or a myocutaneous flap ranged from 20 -37% (46). The infection rates in those whose surgical sites were either closed primarily or a skin graft had infection rates of only 3-15%(18). The cause of this could be attributed to surgical errors either in flap construction or in hemostasis of the flap in itself. Among all the flap reconstructions, the pectoralis major myocutaneous flap has been associated with a higher incidence of wound infections(18). Ischemia and flap necrosis predispose to infections and maybe caused by multiple factors. These factors include inadequate hemostasis, poorly mobilized grafts that are under undue tension due to inadequate tunneling, vascular insufficiency or direct tissue trauma. Ensuring proper flap planning and reducing technical errors could contribute to decreasing the infection rate in these major reconstructive surgeries.

Intraoperative blood transfusions have been found to be associated with an increased risk of wound infection but whose statistically significance has not been proven. In the study conducted by Belusic-gobic et al, it was associated with 88.67% of wound infections(18)(47).

Two studies preformed looked at the preoperative platelet count and its association with risk of surgical site infections in head and neck malignancies.

37

Schwartz et al and Pelczar et al reported that thrombocytosis was associated with an increase in the risk of wound infection. Platelets of more than 300000 in Schwartz study and 400000 in Pelczar study were seen to be a statically significant cause for increase in the infection rate(48)(49).

The history of preoperative radiation therapy and the wound infection rates is conflicting. Girod et al conducted a multicenteric study with 159 patients undergoing aerodigestive head and neck cancer surgeons with 87% of cases being located in the oral cavity and the oropharyngeal cavity. In the study the history of previous radiation therapy was statistically significant unlike in other studies(19). Robbins et al studied 400 patients who underwent major head and neck tumour resections and found no association between wound complication and radiation(45).

Penel et al studied the risk factors for wound infection for 165 consecutive cases over the duration of 24 months(19). They reported that in patients who had received preoperative chemotherapy the risk of wound infection was 68% which was reduced to 37% in those who did not receive chemotherapy. This finding was consistent with the study conducted by Corey et al where he observed surgical complications with patients who were receiving chemotherapy(50).

There was an association of wound infection with those patients who had a longer duration of pre-operative stay or previous hospitalizations. This was also

38

linked to infection with resistant organisms – either intrinsic resistance or acquired antibiotic resistant organisms. (51)

In most studies there was no association found between the dental status of a patient and the risk of wound infection following surgery. One prospective study of 186 head and neck malignancy patients conducted by Chaukar et al at the Tata memorial center reported that a significant factor associated with wound infection was oral hygiene and that preoperative scaling and good oral hygiene practices are to be considered for reduction in wound complications(52).

High risk of wound infections following head and neck surgeries thus is an adequate indication for antibiotic prophylaxis in the perioperative period. It is now routine to adminster antibiotics for atleast 48 hours in the post operative period and this has shown to decrease infections from 78 to 33%(53). The current recommendation is to adminster one of the following(54):

- Cefazolin and metronidazole
- Cefuroxime and metronidazole
- Ampicillin-sulbactam
- Clindamycin in those allergic to beta-lactam drugs.

Consequences of wound infection:

As a consequence of wound infection following surgery, there was an increase in the total duration of hospital stay, the total cost of treatment and the delay in initiation of post operative adjuvant radiation therapy.

The median duration of hospital stay in patients who had wound infection increased from 18 days to 34 days(19). Penel et al also studied the prognostic significance after head and neck cancer surgeries. In 95 patients studied the total wound infection rate was 50.5%, the median duration of post operative stay in patients was 15 days, which in the setting of wound infection went up to a median of 29 days. There was also a delay in the initiation of radiation in 21 out of 33 patients that required radiation therapy(55).

Inspite of the large amount of morbidity following these surgeries, the overall prognosis and outcome were the same irrespective of wound related complications.

TRICLOSAN:

Triclosan is a chlorinated, aromatic compound with the chemical name trichlorohydroxydiphenyl ether. The product was registered as a pesticide by the Environmental protection agency in 1969(56). Triclosan was introduced as a antimicrobial agent into the industrial market in 1972(57) and its use was confined to the health care sector as a component in surgical scrubs(58). Over the coming years following approval from the Food and Drug Adminstration(FDA) and the Environmental Protection Agency(EPA) triclosan found broad application in the commercial market due to its antimicrobial properties. It thereafter has been incorporated into numerous personnel care and commercial products including soaps, toothpastes, cosmetics, deodorants, kitchen ware and children toys(56) as its action is efficacious against organisms in the oral cavity and the skin.

The organic compound in addition to its antibacterial properties, also exhibits antifungal action. At higher concentration, it acts as a bactericidal agent while it has bacteriostatic properities at lower concentrations.

Chemistry and Mechanism of action:

Triclosan is a chlorated bisphenol which is classified as a Class III drug by the FDA. The organic compound is a white solid powdered solid which has a mild phenolic odour. The compound contains two functional groups namely the phenol and the ether group.

The chemical formula : $C_{12}H_7Cl_3O_2$

Molecular structure:



Triclosan acts as an antagonist to the active site(FabI) of the enoyl-acyl carrier reductase enzyme. The enzyme is essential in the fatty acid synthesis in bacteria, which is crucial for cell wall synthesis and cellular functionality of the bacteria(59). The formation of this FabI - NAD⁺ - Triclosan complex is responsible for the efficacy of triclosan as an antibacterial agent(60).

Safety and Use in humans:

The enoyl-acyl reductase enzyme is absent in humans and thus renders triclosan fairly safe for use in humans. The routes of administration to humans are either predominantly oral or dermal.

Metabolism of triclosan within the body:

When used orally either in the form of toothpaste or mouthwashes, there 0.08mcg/g of saliva of triclosan for upto 8 hours(61). In a study preformed using humans and rats after 24hours of local application of dermal triclosan, humans demonstrated 6.3% absorption as compared to 23% absorption seen in

rats. As the compound passes through skin, it is metabolized in the liver where it undergoes both glucuronidation and sulphation and is excreted via the renal system as triclosan glucuronide and triclosan sulphate. There were no active oxidative metabolites present in urine samples or in dermal samples(62). When administered orally and once absorbed, the plasma concentration are raised within 1-3hours. The terminal plasma half life is approximately 21 hours and within the first 24hours most of the triclosan has been eliminated. The baseline urinary concentration was reached within 1 week and 54% of the total triclosan was eliminated in urine within 4 days(63).

Triclosan showed high concentrations in the liver followed by the adipose tissues. The bioaccumulation for triclosan is low which confers safety in its usage.

Toxicity – There are rare reports of acute toxicity in terms of contact dermatitis and photosensitivity following exposure to triclosan(64).

Environmental Risks

Triclosan is water and lipid soluble and involatile. The cause for the high concentration of triclosan is secondary to high urinary concentration which enters the sewage system directly from unmonitored use of triclosan in commercial industries. During the water treatments, there is biodegradation of triclosan of which a low level is desorbed from this aqueous form to become a surface water effluent. These effluents have a tendency to attach to any solid sediments within the aqueous medium resulting in bioaccumulation and poses a potential risk to aquatic life, invertebrates and certain fish(65)⁽⁵⁶⁾.

In waste water effluents, there are present chlorated derivatives of triclosan present either during the waterwaste disinfection with chorine or by skipping the standard treatments, these chlorinated triclosan derivatives can cause more endocrine dysfunction in addition to more antibacterial action. Triclosan derived dioxins are also formed after triclosan containing water has been treated with chlorine and then exposed to UV irradiation. These dioxins are more toxic than their parent compounds and can further breakdown to form highly chlorinated toxic dioxins, which are harmful to aquatic life and fish(66).

These environmental risks have contributed greatly in the past few years in raising bans against the indiscriminate use of triclosan.

Target organisms:

Triclosan has a broad spectrum of organisms that it is effective against including gram positive and gram negative non sporulating organisms. It is most effective against Staphylococci, some streptococci, few mycobacterium, enterococci and proteus species. It also has some fungicidal activity. Any bacteria or micro-organism containing the FabI site on the enoyl-acyl reductase enzyme is susceptible to triclosan(57). Triclosan thus acts against organisms that colonize the skin and the oral cavity which when impregnated into medical devices and sutures may contribute to decreasing the risk of surgical site infections. Sutures, urinary catheters, central venous catheters and orthopaedic implants when impregnated with triclosan have been used and researched in the medical industry since the 1980s.

Different microorganisms affected by the antimicrobial action of TCS(66).

Target	Microor	ganisms
--------	---------	---------

Effective Concentrations

_

Most sensitive strains

Staphylococci, some Streptococci, some mycobacteria, *Escherichia coli, Klebsiella pneumonia, Klebsiella* spp., *Enterobacter* spp., *Acinetobacter* spp., *Proteus* spp. and *Proteus mirabilis, Plasmodium falciparum*, *Toxoplasma gondii* $0.01 \text{ mg} \cdot \text{L}^{-1} \text{ to}$ $0.1 \text{ mg} \cdot \text{L}^{-1}$

Less sensitive strains

Methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* (MRSA) $0.1-2 \text{ mg} \cdot \text{L}^{-1}$

Enterococci

Target Microorganisms

Effective Concentrations

Highly resistant strains

Pseudomonas aeruginosa, Clostridium difficile

Triclosan coated sutures:

For over 30 years, the question whether sutures act as a nidus of wound contamination and infection has been debatable. As with the use of any other biomedical implant, sutures too can cause tissue inflammation, microbial adherence and bacterial colonization. Bacterial affinity varies with the type of suture material used. Studies have shown that bacteria are more adherent to braided sutures like silk, polyglactin when compared to monofilament sutures like nylon. The bacterial organisms studied included *Staphylococcus aureus*, Staphylococcus epidermidis, Methicillin resistant staphylococcus aureus and *Escherichia coli*(67,68). Tissue reactions occur when biomedical devices and suture material are introduced into the body. The surface of the suture gets coated by proteins as part of the tissue reaction, these proteins – fibronectin, fibrinogen and collagen which act as adhesions for bacteria(68). Bacteria that colonize the skin surface may be introduced into the wound tracks, where skin colonizes like staph. Epidermidis can form a biofilm which confers protection upto the organism from the body's defense mechanisms. Triclosan is effective against the bacterial colonization and thus the formation of the biofilm.

46

The incorporation of triclosan into suture was found to perform the same if not better than the uncoated polyglactin. The intra-operative handling, the ease of throwing a knot, the holding of the first knot, the memory and its passage through tissues were studied and found to be the same as the plain uncoated polyglactin sutures(69)(70). There was a definitive difference in the immediate post operative pain in those where the coated sutures were utilized. Pain in the immediate post operative period is an indication of early sub-clinical infection, whether the decrease in the pain was due to inhibition of the colonization of the bacteria is left to speculation(69).

Antibiotic Resistance:

There have been many theories regarding the development of microbial resistance to triclosan. These include(66):

- Overproduction of targets
- Modification of the targets
- Membrane permeability and barriers
- Efflux pump(71)- as seen in Pseudomonas aeruginosa.
- Over-expression of the target enzyme
- Non susceptibility of the target enzyme or alteration to the FabI enzyme.

Pseudomonas is unique in that it possess both sensitive and resistant enzymes – FabI, FabK. It also has intrinsic resistance due to expression of multiple efflux systems. Only four such systems have been characterized of which the MexAB-OprM efflux system is responsible for triclosan resistance(71). E.Coli when exposed to triclosan is capable of selection of FabI mutants and causes overproduction of FabI which leads to an increase in the triclosan resistance. Strains of staphylococcus aureus which showed decreased sensitivity to triclosan were found to have a mutation in the FabI enzyme which resulted in overproduction of these strains(72)(73).

Triclosan is a substrate of several MDR efflux pumps and may promote multidrug resistance in bacteria to both the antiseptic and antibiotics, thus compound antibiotic resistance. The fear of overuse of triclosan is crossresistance which will promote the emergence of super-bugs.

Drug resistance in the laboratory and in the environment was different. Studies revealed that use of triclosan in hygiene products did not affect the nature of the oral flora or change their susceptibility to antibiotics. There has been no established relationship between triclosan usage in practice and development of antibiotic resistance(74). The use of triclosan should be restricted and closely monitored as there exist a potential for resistance in the future.

48

Triclosan has no known mutagenic, carcinogenic or any associated toxicities. As the molecular structure closely resembles that of the thyroid and oestrogen molecules, there has been concern regarding disruption of the endocrine and reproductive axis. The potential hazards and risks are currently still currently being investigated by the EPA and the FDA.

METHODS

A pilot study was done to determine the incidence of wound infection in consecutive cases that undergo surgery for oral malignancies with all surgical sites being closed with triclosan coated polyglactin 910 sutures from 1st January 2014 to 31st July 2015.



Diagrammatic Algorithm of the study

Methods in detail:

i. Intervention and Comparator agent - Antimicrobial coated

polyglactin sutures versus plain polyglactin sutures

ii. Key Criteria

Inclusion Criteria:

- All patients undergoing elective surgery for oral malignancy.
- Patients willing for follow up at CMC, Vellore
- Patients willing to be followed up till initiation of radiotherapy.

Exclusion Criteria:

- Patients not consenting.
- Patients not willing for follow up in our institution.
- Patients not willing for radiotherapy at our institution.

iii. Method of randomization:

All consecutive cases over a period of one and a half years, starting from 1st January 2014 till 31st July 2015.

iv. Method of allocation concealment: nil

v. Blinding and masking: nil

vi. Primary Outcome:

- To determine the incidence of wound infection in both study groups

vii. Secondary Outcome/s:

- To assess the duration of hospital stay.
- To find the delay in initiation of radiotherapy in those with wound infection.
- To do a microbiological analysis of the oral cavity in oral malignancy cases.
- To evaluate the bacteriology of wound infections involved when operating these patients.

viii. Target sample size and rationale:

The sample size was calculated using the software nMaster 2.0

The proportion in group A is 0.38(75)

The expected proportion in Group B is 0.20

Risk Difference = 0.18

Alpha error = 5%

Power = 80%

The minimal sample size required to compare the infection rates

in both groups is = 90

So total number = 90 + 90 = 180

So total sample size required for the study is 180.

The formula used for sample size calculation is:

 $(P_1 - P_2)^2$

Formula

$$H_{o}: P_{1} = P_{2}; \qquad H_{a}: P_{1} \neq P_{2}$$

$$n = \frac{\left\{Z_{1-\frac{\alpha}{2}}\sqrt{2 \overline{P}(1-\overline{P})} + Z_{1-\beta}\sqrt{P_{1}(1-P_{1})} + P_{2}(1-P_{2})\right\}}{(---p_{2})^{2}}$$

Where,

$$\overline{P} = \frac{P_1 + P_2}{2}$$

$$P_1 : Proportion in the first group$$

$$P_2 : Proportion in the second group$$

$$\alpha : Significance level$$

$$1-\beta : Power$$

2

RESULTS:

A total of 53 patients were recruited for the study. The patients for the study were all recruited prior to surgery from the surgical wards and the outpatient department.

PROFILE OF PATIENTS:



Fig 1: Sex Distribution

The total cases recruited were 53, of which 31 (57%) were males. The total number of females included in the study was 22 (43%) as seen in Fig 1.



Fig 2: Age distribution

There were 42 patients equal to or above the age of 40 years(79%) which constituted the majority. The number of those below the age of 40 years was 11 (21%).



Fig 3: Tobacco usage

Of all the patients recruited 60% of patients gave a positive history of tobacco usage either in the form of cigarette smoking, chewing of paan with tobacco or using a tobacco quid.

Fig 4: Dental status



Of the total of 53 patients recruited, only 36% (19 patients) have good oral hygiene as documented by no oral cavities, plaques or staining of teeth. Of the 53 patients, 57% of patients, 30 patients had bad or poor oral hygiene – presence of plaques, staining or dental caries. There were 4 patients of the total 53 were edentulous. Whether or not the dental status was a cause for an increased infection rate was studied by doing a univariate analysis.



Fig 5: Stage of the disease - Clinical T(tumor)

The oral cavity disease was assessed clinically and was staged according to the AJCC, TNM staging for oral malignancy. All the 53 patients, there were 41.5% diagnosed to have T2 and 26.4% were diagnosed to have T4 disease.



Fig 6: Stage of disease - Clinical N (Nodal)

Following clinical evaluation and staging by the AJCC TNM staging, 30 (56.6%) patients had N0 disease. N1 disease was seen in 15.1% of total cases and N2 and N3 disease accounted for 26.4% and 1.9% of all cases respectively.(Figure 6). The relationship of the clinical nodal disease was compared with the infection rate in the univaritate analysis.



Fig 7: Stage of disease - Pathological T (tumour)

Figure 7 shows the frequency distribution of the patients in terms of the pathological T stage of the tumour. T1 cancers constituted 39.6%, T2 cancers accounted for 24.5% of all cases while T4 cancers accounted for a total of 22.6%.



Fig 8: Stage of disease - Pathological N (nodal)

Figure 8 shows the frequency distribution of the pathological N stage of the tumour. N0 cancers were seen in 54.7%, and N2 cancers accounted for 22.6% of all cases while N1 cancers accounted for a total of 17.0%.



Fig 9: Operative procedure preformed

As seen in the Figure 9, the distribution of cases was recruited based on the type of surgery performed. Early lesions were treated with a wide local excision and primary closure. More advanced lesions required tumour resection with flap reconstructions and either unilateral or bilateral neck dissections. The flap reconstructions included both myocutaneous flap – pectoralis major, delto-pectoral flap, – bi-paddle flap and microvascular free flaps – radial forearm free flap, fibula free flap.



Fig 10: Histopathology of the resected tumour

The majority of the oral cancers were squamous cell carcinoma as was consistent with other studies. Of all the patients recruited, 3 patients (6%) did not have any residual tumour either following preoperative chemoradiation or from previous wide local excisions with positive margins. 4 patients had non squamous pathology which included ameloblastoma, adenoid cystic carcinoma, verrucous carcinoma and rhabdomyosarcoma.

Fig 11: Occurrence of post operative infection while using triclosan coated sutures



Triclosan coated polyglactin 3-0 suture on a cutting needle was used either in continuous or interrupted sutures to close all the intraoral suture lines. There was no change in the technique of the operative procedure when compared to the previous year. There was no difference in suture handling as reported by the operating surgeons when compared to uncoated polyglactin sutures. A total number of 53 patients were recruited for the study and a total of 9 patients developed a surgical site infection as per the definition by the Center for Disease Control.

Univariate analysis:



Stage of disease –	Infection occurred	No infection
clinical T (tumour)	(no of patients)	(no of patients)
T1	1	11
T2	1	21
Т3	2	2
T4	5	9

Table 1: Comparing the stage of the disease – clinical T stage with number of patients with infection

As seen in Table 1, T4 tumours had the highest number of total patients with wound infection. The incidence of post-operative wound infection attained statistical significance as the clinical stage of the tumour increased with P = 0.024 (p<0.05, confidence interval = 95%).



Stage of disease –	Infection occurred	No infection
pathological T (tumour)	(no of patients)	(no of patients)
Т0	0	4
T1	1	20
Т2	2	11
Т3	3	0
T4	3	9

Table 2: Stage of the disease - pathological T with relation to the number of patients with wound infection

Figure 2 shows the correlation of the pathological T-stage and the incidence of wound infection in the study population. These findings are in consistency with the causal relationship between the pathological T stage of the disease and the incidence of wound infection with p = 0.001 (confidence interval of 95%).



Total duration of	Infection occurred	No infection
hospital stay (days)	(no of patients)	(no of patients)
Less than 10 days	0	18
10 days or more	9	26

Table 3: Relationship between the total duration of hospitalization in relation to number of patients with surgical site infections

The total duration of hospitalization is increased in those patients who have wound infections, this was statistically significant, p = 0.01 (p<0.05, confidence interval of 95%). The conclusion is that in those who have a wound infection required a longer duration of hospitalization and in effect an increase in the cost of treatment. The Table 3 shows that all the 9 nine patients who had post operative infections were admitted for a duration of more than 10 days.



Total duration of	Infection occurred	No infection
antibiotics	(no of patients)	(no of patients)
48 hours of antibiotics	0	20
More than 48 hours of	9	24
antibiotics		

Table 4: Shows that all the patients with wound infections had received antibiotics

There was an association with total duration of antibiotics and incidence of wound infections. The patients who received 48 hours of antibiotics also underwent less extensive surgeries, when compared to those who received more than 48 hours of antibiotics. for more than 48 hours, this was statistically significant with p = 0.01 (p<0.05, confidence interval of 95%).



Type of surgery	Infection occurred	No infection
preformed	(no of patients)	(no of patients)
Wide local excision	1	22
with primary closure		
Surgical resections with	8	22
flap reconstruction		

Table 5: Type of surgery performed in comparison to number of patients with infection

As the extent of surgical resection increases there is an associated increase in the infection rate, p = 0.061 (p< 0.1, confidence interval of 90%). Those who underwent surgical resections with flap reconstructive surgeries are at a higher risk of wound infections. This includes reconstructions done with both myocutaneous flaps and micro-vascular free flaps. The inference to check for statistical significance at 5 % can occur only once the total sample size is complete.



Intraoperative blood	Infection occurred	No infection
loss	(no of patients)	(no of patients)
Less than 250ml	1	18
250ml or more	8	26

Table 6: Comparison of intra-operative blood loss and its correlation to number of patients with infection.

There was an increase in the number of patients with infection when there was more than 250ml of intra-operative blood loss, which was statistically significant at an alpha error of 20% (p = 0.133). Whether this is statistically significant at an alpha error of 5% can be determined only on completion of the proposed sample size.


Stage of disease –	age of disease – Occurrence of infection No infection	
clinical N (nodal)	(no. of patients)	(no. of patients)
NO	3	27
N1	1	7
N2	5	9
N3	0	1

Table 7: Comparison of clinical stage of nodal disease with number of students with infections

There was an association with an increase in wound infection rate as the clinical nodal stage increased (Table 7), though there was no statistical significance with p = 0.184. If allowable alpha error was taken as 20%, with a confidence interval of 80%, then p = 0.2, then clinical nodal disease would be statistically significant. As nodal disease increases so does the extent of surgery performed with more extensive nodal dissections. As the current sample size is inadequate

for this assessment, to fully understand the significance, it would warrant completion of the proposed study.



Total duration of	Occurrence of infection	No infection
post operative stay	(no. of patients)	(no. of patients)
Less than 7 days	0	10
7 days or more	9	34

Table 8: Comparison of infection rates with total duration of post operative stay

There is an association between the occurrence of infection and an increase in the duration of post operative stay. The p value calculated from the above Table 8 is 0.18, which on allowance of an alpha error of 20%, and a confidence interval of 80% is statistically significant. Significance at a confidence interval of 95% will require the completion of the proposed pilot study, as the sample size currently achieved is inadequate for this assessment.

Multivariate analysis:

On doing a multivariate analysis, there was no significant risk factor that was associated with an increased infection rate. To get any conclusive results the sample size will have to be completed following which analysis will have to be done. There were multiple other factors that were studied but were found to be statistically insignificant.

	Occurrence of infection	No infection
	(frequency/percentage)	(frequency/percentage)
Male Sex	4 /12.9%	27 / 87.1%
Female Sex	5 / 22.7%	17 / 77.3%

Table 9: Comparison of sex distribution with incidence of infection

Here in Table 9, the calculated p = 0.464 which was statistically insignificant.

	Occurrence of infection	No infection
	(frequency/percentage)	(frequency/percentage)
Less than 40 years	1 / 9.1%	10 / 90.9%
40 years or more	8 / 19.0%	34 / 81.0%

Table 10: Comparison of age of patients with incidence of infection

The p value calculated from the Table 10was 0.665, which was not significant.

Thus age had no bearing to incidence of wound infections.

	Occurrence of infection	No infection
	(frequency/percentage)	(frequency/percentage)
Diabetic	1 / 20.0%	4 / 80.0%
Non - diabetic	8 / 16.7%	40 / 83.3%

Table 11: Comparison of history of diabetes and infection rates

Here the calculated p = 1.000, which was more than 0.05 and was thus

insignificant.(Table 11)

	Occurrence of infection	No infection
	(frequency/percentage)	(frequency/percentage)
Tobacco usage	4 /12.5%	28 / 87.5%
No tobacco usage	5 / 23.8%	16 / 76.2%

Table 12: Comparison of tobacco usage and its link to occurrence of infection

The p value derived from the Table 12 was 0.456, these findings were

statistically insignificant, and thus there was no relationship between tobacco

use and occurrence of infection.

History of chemotherapy/ Radiation	Occurrence of infection (frequency/percentage)	No infection (frequency/percentage)
Yes	0 / 0%	3 / 100%
No	9 / 18.0%	41 / 82.0%

Table 13: Comparison of previous radiation therapy or chemotherapy with incidence of wound infection

There was no increase in infection if there was history of previous

chemotherapy or radiation. In the Table 12, the calculated p = 1.000 which was

insignificant statistically.

Hemoglobin	Occurrence of infection	No infection
(mg/dl)	(frequency/percentage)	(frequency/percentage)
Less than 8	0 / 0%	1 / 100%
8 or more	9 / 17.3%	43 / 82.7%

Table 14: Comparison of hemoglobin preoperatively of the patient with incidence of wound infection

In Table 14, the calculated p = 1.000, this was less than 0.05 and was insignificant. The relationship between the pre-operative hemoglobin levels to

occurrence of infection was absent.

Total platelets	Occurrence of infection	No infection
	(frequency/percentage)	(frequency/percentage)
Less than 4 lakh	3 / 10.7%	25 / 89.3%
4 lakh or more	1 / 50.0%	1 / 50.0%

Table 15: Comparison of total platelets preoperatively with incidence of wound infection

In Table 15, the calculated p = 0.253, which is statistically insignificant. There

was thus no relationship between the total per-operative platelets and

occurrence of infection.

Initiation of	Occurrence of infection	No infection
radiation therapy	(frequency/percentage)	(frequency/percentage)
Less than 6 weeks	3 / 23.1%	10 / 7.9%
6 weeks or more	4 / 44.4%	5 / 55.5%

Table 16: comparison of initiation of radiation therapy and infection

In Table 16, the calculated p = 0.376, which is insignificant statistically.

Histopathology of	Occurrence of infection	No infection
tumour	(frequency/percentage)	(frequency/percentage)
Squamous cell	9 / 19.6%	37 / 80.4%
carcinoma		
Others	0 / 0%	4 / 100%

 Table 17: Incidence of wound infection with difference in the histopathology of the tumour

In the above Table 17, the calculated p = 1.000, and reveals no relationship between the incidence of wound infection and histo-pathological report of the tumour in itself. MICROBIOLOGICAL ANALYSIS:

Oral swabs were taken preoperatively prior to administration of antibiotics in the operation theatre. In those individuals who developed wound infections, cultures were taken from the site of the infection and sent for analysis.

SL.NO	PRE-OPERATIVE	POST – OPERATIVE
1.	Staphylococcus aureus	Enterobacter, staphylococcus aureus
2.	Pseudomonas aeruginosa	Pseudomonas aeruginosa
3.	Enterobacter	Alpha hemolytic streptococcus
4.	Pseudomonas aeruginosa,	Klebsiella, Enterobacter
	Klebsiella	
5.	Escherichia coli, streptococcus	Staphylococcus, Streptococcus
6.	Normal oral flora	Staphylococcus
7.	Beta hemolytic streptococcus	Staphylococcus aureus, Escherichia coli
8.	Non-hemolytic streptococcus,	Streptococcus
	staphylococcus aureus,	
	Fusobacterium	
9.	Klebsiella	Escherichia coli, non fermenting gram
		negative bacilli

In additional to the above organisms, there were also cultures that grew normal oral flora in the midst of oral malignancy. Whether more extensive oral lesions have a more varied oral flora is left to speculations and would require further, more extensive in detail evaluation.

DISCUSSION:

In our pilot study, 53 patients were recruited of which only 9 patients developed wound infections post operatively. This accounted for 17% during the course of the study. Prior to this, during the period of January 2013 to December 2013, a total of 88 operations for oral malignancies were done in our department, of which 21 (23.86%) patients had post operative wound infection. This was found to be statistically insignificant with a p=0.33 at the current sample size of 53 patients. The true statistical significance is awaited completion of the proposed sample size.

Triclosan coated sutures have found applications during the closure of the subcutaneous layer in major abdominal surgeries. Multiple studies have been done with varying conflicting results. In a case control study performed by Rasic Z et al, 184 patients were recruited with colorectal cancers, for 91 patients, triclosan coated polyglactin sutures were utilized. There were 12 patients who developed surgical site infections, the use of the coated sutures was shown to decrease wound infection in addition to total post operative duration of stay(76). Another multicenter randomized PROUD trial published in The Lancet in July 2014, found that incorporating triclosan into polydioxanone sutures did not reduce the incidence of surgical site infections(77). Wang et al conducted a systemic review and meta-analysis on 17 randomised control trials were 3720 patients were recruited. He found that

there was a 30% reduction in the total surgical site infections with the use of triclosan coated sutures(78). A meta-analysis was done to assess the prevention of infections following incision closure with Triclosan coated sutures. Daoud et al carried out the meta-analysis which included 15 randomized control trials with 4,800 study subjects. The results of the analysis suggest strongly that the presence of triclosan within the incision site was an important factor responsible for a decrease in the incidence of surgical site infections(79). It has also been clearly stated that in view of inadequate number of trial that include the operation type and the definition of a surgical site infection, it is prudent to continue these studies after considering these factors(79).

The cause for infections is multifactorial and there appears no one answer to why infections occur. These factors may either be patient related or other extrinsic factors. In our study, there was an increase in wound infection rate as the clinical T stage of the tumour increased, with 5 patients with T4 disease having wound infection, where p = 0.001 (p<0.5, CI 95%). This was statistically significant and consistent with findings by Penel et al(19) and Robbins et al(45). For all oral malignancies, patients have been advised to take prophylactic antibiotics. In our unit, for all early stage lesions, Metronidazole and Salbactum – Cerfeperazone were given for a duration of 48 hours. For Stage III and IV disease, the antibiotics were continued for 5 days. In our study, we found that those who received antibiotics for more than 48 hours had an

83

increased wound infection rate, p = 0.01 (p<0.5, CI 95%) as was reported by Lofti et al(75). These patients are also those who had higher staged tumours and more extensive surgical dissections.

An increase in the total duration of hospital stay was seen in patients who had wound infections, all nine patients who had a surgical site infection had a total duration of hospital stay of more than 10 days, p = 0.01 (p<0.5, CI 95%). The increases in duration of hospital stay also lead to an increase in the total hospital expenses which was not quantified in this study.

In patients who underwent surgical resections with flap reconstructions, there was an increase in the surgical site infection, p = 0.061 (p<0.1, CI 90%), similar findings were reported by Belusic-Gobic et al, where a retrospective study was done with 111 patients(18). Lofti et al also reported similar findings in a prospective study done which included 258 patients. There was also an association noted between total intraoperative blood loss and infection rate, p = 0.133(p<0.2, CI 80%). Lofti et al conducted a prospective study of 258 patients in order to identify a high risk group for wound infections, there was no association found with relation to intraoperative blood loss or intraoperative blood transfusion(75). There was also a strong association with occurrence of infection and the clinical nodal staging of the disease, with p= 0.184 (p<0.2, CI 80%). This finding was confirmed by Robbins et al who studied 400 cases at the M. D Anderson Cancer Center to determine risk factors in head and neck

patients, their conclusion was that the N stage is predictive of infection. These findings were confirmed further by Lofti et al. Belusic-Gobic did not find any association between N stage of the disease and infection rates.

The N stage disease and the total intraoperative blood loss were associated with increase in wound infection at a confidence interval of 80%, to be statistically significant at 95% the proposed sample size would require completion. Schwartz found that there was an increase in wound infection rate with thrombocytosis (48), which was in contrast to the findings in our study.

In our study age, sex, diabetic status or consumption of tobacco had no bearing on wound infection rates. The dental status in our study had no association on infections which differed from Chaukar et al prospective study of 186 patients(52).

Whether preoperative chemotherapy or radiation would affect the surgical site and cause infections was always debatable. In our study, of the 53 recruited only 1 case had both chemotherapy and radiation preoperatively, there was no association found, as was confirmed by other studies(17,46). Penel in his study showed no association between radiation and wound infection but significance was present for preoperative chemotherapy. Girod et al in a retrospective study of 159 patients found that preoperative radiation therapy significantly increases the post-operative complications(47).

85

The swabs that were taken from the infected wounds exhibited polymicrobial infection, as was also confirmed by various other studies where there were similar culture growths as shown in the table below:

Author	Organisms cultured
Chaukar et al(52)	Escherichia coli, Pseudomonas aeruginosa
Cloke et al(17)	Staphylococcus sps, streptococcus,
	pseudomonas, Proteus, Escherichia coli
Lofti et al(75)	Pseudomonas, staphylococcus aureus,
	Escherichia coli, Klebsiella
Belusic- Gobic et al(18)	Staphylococcus aureus, Pseudomonas,
	Actinetobacter, Diphteroides
Penel et al(19)	Escherichia coli, Staphylococcus, streptococcus

Table 18: Studies showing post operative wound cultures.

In our study, out of the total 9 patients who developed wound infection, the organisms that were cultured from the infected wound of 5 patients post operatively were also noted in their preoperative oral cultures. Whether there is a role for preoperative intravenous antibiotics or as local mouthwashes should be strongly considered.

All 53 patients that were recruited for the study had pre-operative oral swabs taken prior to the administration of intravenous antibiotics. Culture growths included in additional to normal oral flora, the numerous pathological organisms that had the potential to cause wound related complications.

Normal oral flora	Pathological organisms with no infection	Pathological organisms with infection	Total oral swabs collected
28 (52.8%)	15 (28.3%)	9 (16.9%)	53(100%)

There were a total of 24 patients who grew pathological organisms in their preoperative cultures, of these only 9 patients had a post operative wound infection. There were 15 patients who did not have any post operative wound infection, the cause for which can be attributed to either the prophylactic antibiotics or use of triclosan suture coated material intra-operatively. Of the 9 patients who had a surgical site infection post operatively, 50% of the infections were caused by the same organisms that were cultures preoperatively. Whether this calls for further optimization of antibiotic protocols is a cause for further investigations. Studies are currently being formulated in our unit for development of these protocols.

LIMITATIONS:

- During the duration of the intended study, there was difficulty in procuring the required suture material – Triclosan coated polyglactin suture (Vicryl Plus) from the specific company on time. The net delay led to not being able to complete the sample size by the time of submission of this thesis. The intent is to complete the sample size, so as to provide statistical evidence.
- 2. There are multiple confounding factors that can cause surgical site infections, only a few of which have been studied in this study. Studying all the factors though important would have been beyond the scope of this study. Further more comprehensive studies have to be carried out to fully understand the complexity of wound infections.

CONCLUSION:

The overall wound infection rate in post operative patients who underwent oral malignancies surgery with the use of triclosan coated polyglactin sutures was 17%. As the clinical and the pathological T staging increased, the incidence of wound infection also increased. This was statistically significant with p = 0.009(p < 0.05, confidence interval -95%). There was also statistical significance in relation to total duration of hospital stay and infection with p=0.02 (p < 0.05, confidence interval -95%). The total duration of antibiotic administration was also significant with those having antibiotics for more than 48hours having a higher risk of infection. Confounding factors were not included as major head and neck dissections received more than 48 hours of antibiotics while wide local excision with primary closure were given only 48 hours of antibiotics. An increase in the risk of infection was also associated with the surgery preformed, the total intra-operative blood loss and the clinical nodal disease prior to surgery. Multivariate analysis was inconclusive and would require completion of the proposed sample size.

The microbiological analysis revealed that the oral microbiology in patients with an oral malignancy is the same as those without. The cultures revealed normal oral flora in addition to pathological organisms such as *Staphylococcus*, *Streptococcus and Klebsiella, Enterobacter*. In wounds that were infected, there

90

was a similarity in the pre operative culture and cultures taken from the infected site.

This pilot study reveals that post operative wound infection rate in patients with oral malignancy had decreased when triclosan coated sutures were used for surgical closure as compared to those with plain polyglactin 910 sutures, the true statistical significance of the proposed sample size is awaited on completion of the study. Nevertheless, this pilot study reveals that tumour staging of disease is a statistical significant factor to determine post operative surgical site infections.

REFERENCES:

- Cancer incidence and mortality worldwide: Sources, methods and major patterns in GLOBOCAN 2012 - Ferlay-et-al.-2015.pdf [Internet]. [cited 2015 Jun 27]. Available from: http://umh3625.edu.umh.es/wp-content/uploads/sites/882/2015/03/Ferlay-et-al.-2015.pdf
- Global epidemiology of oral and oropharyngeal cancer -Oral_Oncology_2009._Review._Global_epidemiology_of_oral_and_oropharyngeal_cancer.pdf [Internet]. [cited 2015 Sep 10]. Available from: http://www.exodontia.info/files/Oral_Oncology_2009._Review._Global_epidemiology_ of_oral_and_oro-pharyngeal_cancer.pdf
- Head and neck cancer in South Asia: macroeconomic consequences and the role of surgery - 1-s2.0-S0140673615608510-main.pdf [Internet]. [cited 2015 Sep 10]. Available from: http://ac.els-cdn.com/S0140673615608510/1-s2.0-S0140673615608510-main.pdf?_tid=7366e718-57bf-11e5-8ba6-00000aab0f6b&acdnat=1441891729_6e9d71741fd131a2a08726c4db0633c6
- 4. Warnakulasuriya S. Global epidemiology of oral and oropharyngeal cancer. Oral Oncol. 2009 Apr;45(4–5):309–16.
- 5. van der Waal I. Are we able to reduce the mortality and morbidity of oral cancer; Some considerations. Med Oral Patol Oral Cir Bucal. 2013 Jan;18(1):e33–7.
- 6. Schwartz, Principles of surgery.
- 7. Wenig BM. Atlas of Head and Neck Pathology. Elsevier Health Sciences; 2015. 1803 p.
- 8. langman's medical embryology.pdf. 8th edition.
- 9. Histology Guide | Oral [Internet]. [cited 2015 Sep 10]. Available from: about:reader?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.histology.leeds.ac.uk%2Foral%2Fmouth.php
- 10. SHAH'S HEAD AND NECK SURGERY AND ONCOLOGY.pdf. 4th Edition
- Anatomical origins and Locations of Oral Cancers, Condict Moore et al. Dept of surgery, Louisville School of Medicine, New York, New York.AJS [Internet]. [cited 2015 Sep 10]. Available from: http://ac.els-cdn.com/0002961067900086/1-s2.0-0002961067900086main.pdf?_tid=b179bf1e-579f-11e5-b6c8-00000aab0f27&acdnat=1441878089_dfd82ac1544b47e5e2de5bda220e6fd0
- 12. Dawes C. Salivary flow patterns and the health of hard and soft oral tissues. J Am Dent Assoc 1939. 2008 May;139 Suppl:18S 24S.
- 13. Heaney JLJ, Phillips AC, Carroll D, Drayson MT. Salivary Functional Antibody Secretion Is Reduced in Older Adults: A Potential Mechanism of Increased Susceptibility to Bacterial Infection in the Elderly. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci. 2015 Aug 31;

- 14. Lederman M. THE ANATOMY OF CANCER. WITH SPECIAL REFERENCE TO TUMOURS OF THE UPPER AIR AND FOOD PASSAGES. J Laryngol Otol. 1964 Feb;78:181–208.
- Gibbons RJ, Spinell DM, Skobe Z. Selective adherence as a determinant of the host tropisms of certain indigenous and pathogenic bacteria. Infect Immun. 1976 Jan;13(1):238–46.
- 16. Aas JA, Paster BJ, Stokes LN, Olsen I, Dewhirst FE. Defining the Normal Bacterial Flora of the Oral Cavity. J Clin Microbiol. 2005 Nov;43(11):5721–32.
- 17. Cloke DJ, Green JE, Khan AL, Hodgkinson PD, McLean NR. Factors influencing the development of wound infection following free-flap reconstruction for intra-oral cancer. Br J Plast Surg. 2004 Sep;57(6):556–60.
- 18. Belusic-Gobic M, Car M, Juretic M, Cerovic R, Gobic D, Golubovic V. Risk factors for wound infection after oral cancer surgery. Oral Oncol. 2007 Jan;43(1):77–81.
- 19. Penel N, Lefebvre D, Fournier C, Sarini J, Kara A, Lefebvre J-L. Risk factors for wound infection in head and neck cancer surgery: A prospective study. Head Neck. 2001 Jun 1;23(6):447–55.
- Sarode SC, Sarode GS, Tupkari JV. Oral potentially malignant disorders: A proposal for terminology and definition with review of literature. J Oral Maxillofac Pathol JOMFP. 2014 Sep;18(Suppl 1):S77–80.
- 21. Messadi DV. Diagnostic aids for detection of oral precancerous conditions. Int J Oral Sci. 2013 Jun;5(2):59–65.
- 22. Mehanna HM, Rattay T, Smith J, McConkey CC. Treatment and follow-up of oral dysplasia a systematic review and meta-analysis. Head Neck. 2009 Dec;31(12):1600–9.
- Mortazavi H, Baharvand M, Mehdipour M. Oral Potentially Malignant Disorders: An Overview of More than 20 Entities. J Dent Res Dent Clin Dent Prospects. 2014;8(1):6– 14.
- Tanaka T, Tanaka M, Tanaka T, Tanaka T, Tanaka M, Tanaka T. Oral Carcinogenesis and Oral Cancer Chemoprevention: A Review, Oral Carcinogenesis and Oral Cancer Chemoprevention: A Review. Pathol Res Int Pathol Res Int. 2011 May 22;2011, 2011:e431246.
- 25. Yen Y-C, Shiah S-G, Chu H-C, Hsu Y-M, Hsiao J-R, Chang J-Y, et al. Reciprocal regulation of MicroRNA-99a and insulin-like growth factor I receptor signaling in oral squamous cell carcinoma cells. Mol Cancer. 2014 Jan 10;13:6.
- Thomas DB. Alcohol as a cause of cancer. Environ Health Perspect. 1995 Nov;103(Suppl 8):153–60.
- 27. Menezes RF de, Bergmann A, Aguiar SS de, Thuler LCS. Alcohol consumption and the risk of cancer in Brazil: A study involving 203,506 cancer patients. Alcohol [Internet].

[cited 2015 Sep 12];0(0). Available from: http://www.alcoholjournal.org/article/S074183291420067X/abstract

- Smoking and drinking in relation to oral and pharyngeal cancer. Blot et al [Internet]. [cited 2015 Sep 12]. Available from: http://cancerres.aacrjournals.org/content/48/11/3282.full.pdf
- WINTER 1997 S.P.O.H.N.C A program of support for people with oral and head and neck cancers [Internet]. [cited 2015 Sep 13]. Available from: https://www.spohnc.org/uploads/4_WINTER1997.pdf
- 30. Betel nut chewing, cigarette smoking and alcohol consumption related to oral cancer in Taiwan. Ko YC et al [Internet]. [cited 2015 Sep 12]. Available from: http://www.researchgate.net/profile/Chen_Hsen_Lee/publication/14600832_Betel_qu id_chewing_cigarette_smoking_and_alcohol_consumption_related_to_oral_cancer_in _Taiwan/links/0deec53be089803d5b000000.pdf
- 31. Talamini R, Vaccarella S, Barbone F, Tavani A, Vecchia CL, Herrero R, et al. Oral hygiene, dentition, sexual habits and risk of oral cancer. Br J Cancer. 2000 Nov;83(9):1238–42.
- 32. Zheng T, Boyle P, Hu H, Duan J, Jiang P, Ma D, et al. Dentition, oral hygiene, and risk of oral cancer: a case-control study in Beijing, People's Republic of China. Cancer Causes Control. 1990 Nov;1(3):235–41.
- 33. Diet and nutrition in eitology of oral cancer [Internet]. [cited 2015 Sep 12]. Available from: http://ajcn.nutrition.org/content/61/2/437S.full.pdf
- 34. Notani PN, Jayant K. Role of diet in upper aerodigestive tract cancers. Nutr Cancer. 1987 Jan 1;10(1-2):103–13.
- 35. Pintos J, Franco EL, Oliveira BV, Kowalski LP, Curado MP, Dewar R. Maté, coffee, and tea consumption and risk of cancers of the upper aerodigestive tract in southern Brazil. Epidemiol Camb Mass. 1994 Nov;5(6):583–90.
- 36. Pullos AN, Castilho RM, Squarize CH. HPV Infection of the Head and Neck Region and Its Stem Cells. J Dent Res. 2015 Sep 9;
- Gillison ML, Koch WM, Capone RB, Spafford M, Westra WH, Wu L, et al. Evidence for a Causal Association Between Human Papillomavirus and a Subset of Head and Neck Cancers. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2000 May 3;92(9):709–20.
- Smith EM, Ritchie JM, Summersgill KF, Hoffman HT, Wang DH, Haugen TH, et al. Human papillomavirus in oral exfoliated cells and risk of head and neck cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2004 Mar 17;96(6):449–55.
- Ndiaye C, Mena M, Alemany L, Arbyn M, Castellsagué X, Laporte L, et al. HPV DNA, E6/E7 mRNA, and p16INK4a detection in head and neck cancers: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Oncol. 2014 Nov;15(12):1319–31.

- 40. Greene FL, Cancer AJC on, Society AC. AJCC Cancer Staging Manual. Springer Science & Business Media; 2002. 444 p.
- 41. AJCC 6th Ed Cancer Staging Manual.pdf AJCC6thEdCancerStagingManualPart1.pdf [Internet]. [cited 2015 Sep 13]. Available from: https://cancerstaging.org/referencestools/deskreferences/Documents/AJCC6thEdCancerStagingManualPart1.pdf
- 42. Ridge et al. Head and neck tumours Psychiatric times.
- Bartzokas CA, Raine CH, Stell PM, Corkill JE, Withana N, Trafford-Jones GM. Bacteriological assessment of patients undergoing major head and neck surgery. Clin Otolaryngol Allied Sci. 1984 Apr;9(2):99–103.
- 44. Garner JS SB. Surgical wound classification, Center for disease Control. healthcare Infection Control Practices Advisory Committee (HICPAC) [Internet]. [cited 2015 Sep 17]. Available from: http://www.cdc.gov/hicpac/SSI/table7-8-9-10-SSI.html
- 45. Robbins KT, Favrot S, Hanna D, Cole R. Risk of wound infection in patients with head and neck cancer. Head Neck. 1990 Apr;12(2):143–8.
- 46. Brown BM, Johnson JT, Wagner RL. Etiologic factors in head and neck wound infections. The Laryngoscope. 1987 May;97(5):587–90.
- Girod DA, McCulloch TM, Tsue TT, Weymuller EA. Risk factors for complications in clean-contaminated head and neck surgical procedures. Head Neck. 1995 Jan 1;17(1):7–13.
- 48. Schwartz SR, Yueh B, Maynard C, Daley J, Henderson W, Khuri SF. Predictors of wound complications after laryngectomy: A study of over 2000 patients. Otolaryngol -- Head Neck Surg. 2004 Jul 1;131(1):61–8.
- 49. Pelczar BT, Weed HG, Schuller DE, Young DC, Reilley TE. IDentifying high-risk patients before head and neck oncologic surgery. Arch Otolaryngol Neck Surg. 1993 Aug 1;119(8):861–4.
- 50. Corey JP, Caldarelli DD, Hutchinson JC, Jr, et al. SUrgical complications in patients with head and neck cancer receiving chemotherapy. Arch Otolaryngol Neck Surg. 1986 Apr 1;112(4):437–9.
- 51. Weber RS, Hankins P, Rosenbaum B, Raad I. Nonwound infections following head and neck oncologic surgery. The Laryngoscope. 1993 Jan 1;103(1):22–7.
- 52. Chaukar DA, Deshmukh AD, Majeed T, Chaturvedi P, Pai P, D'cruz AK. Factors affecting wound complications in head and neck surgery: A prospective study. Indian J Med Paediatr Oncol Off J Indian Soc Med Paediatr Oncol. 2013;34(4):247–51.
- 53. Cost-Effectiveness of Prophylactic Antibiotics in Head and Neck Surgery [Internet]. [cited 2015 Sep 14]. Available from: http://oto.sagepub.com/content/92/5/520.short

- Bratzler DW, Dellinger EP, Olsen KM, Perl TM, Auwaerter PG, Bolon MK, et al. Clinical practice guidelines for antimicrobial prophylaxis in surgery. Am J Health Syst Pharm. 2013 Feb 1;70(3):195–283.
- 55. Penel N, Fournier C, Roussel-Delvallez M, Lefebvre D, Kara A, Mallet Y, et al. Prognostic significance of wound infections following major head and neck cancer surgery: an open non-comparative prospective study. Support Care Cancer. 2004 Jul 3;12(9):634–9.
- 56. US EPA O of PP. Triclosan Facts | Pesticides | US EPA [Internet]. [cited 2015 Aug 22]. Available from: http://www.epa.gov/pesticides/reregistration/REDs/factsheets/triclosan_fs.htm
- 57. personal_home_21_4240495089.pdf [Internet]. [cited 2015 Aug 22]. Available from: http://www.tufts.edu/med/apua/consumers/personal_home_21_4240495089.pdf
- 58. Issues: Antibacterials: Triclosan Beyond Pesticides [Internet]. [cited 2015 Aug 18]. Available from: http://www.beyondpesticides.org/antibacterial/triclosan.php
- 59. Heath RJ, Rubin JR, Holland DR, Zhang E, Snow ME, Rock CO. Mechanism of Triclosan Inhibition of Bacterial Fatty Acid Synthesis. J Biol Chem. 1999 Apr 16;274(16):11110–4.
- Structural Basis and Mechanism of Enoyl Reductase Inhibition by Triclosan JMB 1998.pdf [Internet]. [cited 2015 Aug 24]. Available from: http://faculty.mville.edu/parikhs/courses/publications/JMB%201998.pdf
- 61. Gilbert R, Williams P. The oral retention and antiplaque efficacy of triclosan in human volunteers. Br J Clin Pharmacol. 1987 May 1;23(5):579–83.
- 62. Calafat AM, Ye X, Wong L-Y, Reidy JA, Needham LL. Urinary Concentrations of Triclosan in the U.S. Population: 2003–2004. Environ Health Perspect. 2007 Dec 7;116(3):303–7.
- 63. Sandborgh-Englund G, Adolfsson-Erici M, Odham G, Ekstrand J. Pharmacokinetics of Triclosan Following Oral Ingestion in Humans. J Toxicol Environ Health A. 2006 Dec 1;69(20):1861–73.
- 64. Wong CSM, Beck MH. Allergic contact dermatitis from triclosan in antibacterial handwashes. Contact Dermatitis. 2001 Nov 1;45(5):307–307.
- 65. Orvos DR, Versteeg DJ, Inauen J, Capdevielle M, Rothenstein A, Cunningham V. Aquatic toxicity of triclosan. Environ Toxicol Chem. 2002 Jul 1;21(7):1338–49.
- 66. Dhillon GS, Kaur S, Pulicharla R, Brar SK, Cledón M, Verma M, et al. Triclosan: Current Status, Occurrence, Environmental Risks and Bioaccumulation Potential. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2015 May;12(5):5657–84.
- Edmiston CE, Seabrook GR, Goheen MP, Krepel CJ, Johnson CP, Lewis BD, et al. Bacterial Adherence to Surgical Sutures: Can Antibacterial-Coated Sutures Reduce the Risk of Microbial Contamination? J Am Coll Surg. 2006 Oct;203(4):481–9.

- 68. Katz S, Izhar M, Mirelman D. Bacterial adherence to surgical sutures. A possible factor in suture induced infection. Ann Surg. 1981 Jul;194(1):35–41.
- 69. Ford HR, Jones P, Gaines B, Reblock K, Simpkins DL. Intraoperative handling and wound healing: controlled clinical trial comparing coated VICRYL plus antibacterial suture (coated polyglactin 910 suture with triclosan) with coated VICRYL suture (coated polyglactin 910 suture). Surg Infect. 2005;6(3):313–21.
- Storch M, Scalzo H, Van Lue S, Jacinto G. Physical and functional comparison of Coated VICRYL* Plus Antibacterial Suture (coated polyglactin 910 suture with triclosan) with Coated VICRYL* Suture (coated polyglactin 910 suture). Surg Infect. 2002;3 Suppl 1:S65–77.
- 71. Chuanchuen R, Beinlich K, Hoang TT, Becher A, Karkhoff-Schweizer RR, Schweizer HP. Cross-Resistance between Triclosan and Antibiotics in Pseudomonas aeruginosa Is Mediated by Multidrug Efflux Pumps: Exposure of a Susceptible Mutant Strain to Triclosan Selects nfxB Mutants Overexpressing MexCD-OprJ. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2001 Feb;45(2):428–32.
- 72. Grandgirard D, Furi L, Ciusa ML, Baldassarri L, Knight DR, Morrissey I, et al. Mutations upstream of fabl in triclosan resistant Staphylococcus aureus strains are associated with elevated fabl gene expression. BMC Genomics [Internet]. 2015 Apr 30 [cited 2015 Sep 5];16(1). Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4415318/
- Frank Fan et al. Defining and combating the mechanism of triclosan resistance in clinical isolates of staphylocoocus aureus. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy, Nov 2002. Vol 46 No. 11. [Internet]. [cited 2015 Sep 11]. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC128739/pdf/0436.pdf
- 74. Russell A. Biocide use and antibiotic resistance: the relevance of laboratory findings to clinical and environmental situations. Lancet Infect Dis. 2003 Dec;3(12):794–803.
- Lotfi CJ, Cavalcanti R de C, Silva AMC e, Latorre M do RD de O, Ribeiro K de CB, Carvalho AL, et al. Risk factors for surgical-site infections in head and neck cancer surgery. Otolaryngol -- Head Neck Surg. 2008 Jan 1;138(1):74–80.
- 76. Rasić Z, Schwarz D, Adam VN, Sever M, Lojo N, Rasić D, et al. Efficacy of antimicrobial triclosan-coated polyglactin 910 (Vicryl* Plus) suture for closure of the abdominal wall after colorectal surgery. Coll Antropol. 2011 Jun;35(2):439–43.
- 77. Effectiveness of triclosan-coated PDS Plus versus uncoated PDS II sutures for prevention of surgical site infection after abdominal wall closure: the randomised controlled PROUD trial - 1-s2.0-S0140673614602385-main.pdf [Internet]. [cited 2015 Sep 20]. Available from: http://ac.els-cdn.com/S0140673614602385/1-s2.0-S0140673614602385-main.pdf?_tid=4bb422c2-5f84-11e5-ad95-00000aab0f6b&acdnat=1442745931_45046173bd306b2b6abd5969019ac3d3

- Wang ZX, Jiang CP, Cao Y, Ding YT. Systematic review and meta-analysis of triclosancoated sutures for the prevention of surgical-site infection. Br J Surg. 2013 Mar;100(4):465–73.
- 79. Daoud FC, Edmiston CE, Leaper D. Meta-Analysis of Prevention of Surgical Site Infections following Incision Closure with Triclosan-Coated Sutures: Robustness to New Evidence. Surg Infect. 2014 Jun 1;15(3):165–81.

ANNEXURES

PROTOCOL

- 1. Case recruitment, with consent taking from the ward on Monday.
- 2. ON THE DAY OF SURGERY:

Prior to administration of antibiotics – 2 oral swab to be taken

Details regarding- Intraoperative blood loss, lowest intraoperative temperature recording and transfusions to be filled online in operation record.

3. POST- OPERATIVELY:

Should wound infection occur, 2 oral swabs to be taken.

WOUND INFECTION DEFINED BY CDC CRITERIA INCLUDED IN THE STUDY AS BELOW:

Infection occurs within 30 days post op, must involve at least one of the following:

- 1. Purulent drainage from the superficial incision.
- 2. Organisms isolated from an aseptically obtained culture of fluid or tissue from the superficial incision.

3. At least one of the following: pain, tenderness, localized swelling, redness, heat *and* superficial incision is deliberately opened by surgeon, *unless* incision is culture-negative.

4. Diagnosis of superficial incisional SSI by the surgeon or attending physician.

Do not report the following conditions as SSI:

- 1. Stitch abscess (minimal inflammation and discharge confined to the points of
- 2. suture penetration).
- 3. Incisional SSI that extends into the fascial and muscle layers.

STUDY PROFORMA:

DATE OF RECRUITMENT:
SERIAL NO:
NAME:
HOSPITAL NO:
SEX: AGE:
HISTORY OF DIABETES MELLITUS: Y/N
IF YES, CONTROLLED OR UNCONTROLLED:
HISTORY OF TOBACCO USAGE:
PREVIOUS HISTORY OF CHEMOTHERAPY:
PREVIOUS HISTORY OF RADIATION
THERAPY:
CURRENT DENTAL STATUS (good, bad, edentulous):
PREOPERATIVE INVESTIGATIONS:

HEMOGLOBIN:

TOTAL PLATELETS:

STAGING OF THE DISEASE: Clinical -

Pathological -

SURGERY PROFORMED:

DATE OF SURGERY:

ORAL SWAB TAKEN PREOPERATIVELY ON TABLE: Y/N

TOTAL DURATION OF SURGERY:

TOTAL INTRAOPERATIVE BLOOD LOSS:

LOWEST INTRAOPERATIVE TEMPERATURE

RECORDED:_____

OCCURRENCE OF INFECTION: Y/N

IF YES, SWAB TAKEN: Y/N

TOTAL DURATION OF HOSPITAL

STAY:_____

TOTAL DURATION OF POST OPERATIVE

STAY:_____

ANTIBIOTICS ADMINISTERED:

TOTAL DURATION OF ANTIBIOTIC ADMINSTRATION:

INITIATION OF

RADIATHERAPY:_____

PREOPERATIVE CULTURE GROWTH :

CULTURE GROWTH FROM INFECTED SITE:

INFORMATION SHEET

Thank you for considering to participate in this study. Given here are details pertailing to the study. Should you have any other questions do not hesitate to ask.

WHAT IS THE PURPOSE OF THE STUDY?

Head and neck cancers are very common in our country and those operated are at a risk of developing wound infection. The risk of wound infection is relatively high, 1 in 4 individuals are prone to develop wound infection. The factors that cause wound infection are still unclear. The introduction of perioperative antibiotics has decreased the risk of infections. This study aims to determine whether an antibiotic coated suture will reduce the risk further.

Triclosan sutures have decreased surgical site infections by 30%, but no studies have been done using Triclosan sutures in oral malignancy – thus this study.

WHAT IS TRICLOSAN?

Tricolsan is an antimicrobial compound that acts by preventing reproduction of microorganisms. It was introduced initially into soaps and detergents as an antibacterial substance which prevents local colonization.

HOW DOES IT WORK?

When it is incorporated into sutures, Triclosan prevents bacterial colonization of the suture line and the surrounding area where there is local absorption of the antimicrobial into the tissue.

ANY ADVERSE EFFECTS OF USING TRICLOSAN?

Studies have not shown any evidence of skin sensitisation, or any other adverse effects and no difference in intraoperative handling by surgeons.

WHAT IS MY ROLE AS A PATIENT?

The role you play by agreeing to participate in this study is by ensuring to follow up in our hospital for radiotherapy in those where it is indicated or otherwise a period of 6 weeks.

HOW DOES THE STUDY PROCEED?

Once the participant has agreed to be part of the trial and the written consult is given there will be the standard pre- operative blood investigations done.

Intraoperatively, the participant will receive the first dose of antibiotics which will be continued for the total of 5 days postoperatively as is the unit policy. Postoperatively should a participant get a wound infection, microbiological samples will be taken and they will be treated for the same.

WILL THERE ANY ADDED EXPENSES?

All expenses conferred in this study – additional cost of suture materials will be covered by external funding. Should a wound infection occur, the expenses of the bacterial culture will be covered by these external funds.

No additional expenses will be imposed on the participant.

WHAT HAPPENS IF THERE IS AN UNTOWARD EVENT?

If there is any untoward event – that is an allergic reaction to suture material or any other unprecedented reaction, you can freely withdraw from the study and expenses will covered by unit fund.

Wound infection, sepsis is not considered as an untoward event.

In case of any queries, please contact :

Dr. Abhilasha Singh,
CONSENT FORMS

Informed Consent form to participate in a research study

Study Title: Use of triclosan coated polyglactin 910 sutures versus plain

1 1 4	010		•		1.
nolvglactin	910	suffires	in	oral	malignancy.
polysiaci	-	butul co	***	OI MI	mangnancy

Study Number: _____

Subject's Initials: S

Subject's Name:

Date of Birth / Age: _____

(Subject)

- (i) I confirm that I have read and understood the information sheet dated
 ______ for the above study and have had the opportunity to ask questions.
- (ii) I understand that my participation in the study is voluntary and that I am free to withdraw at any time, without giving any reason, without my medical care or legal rights being affected.

- (iii) I understand that the Sponsor of the clinical trial, others working on the Sponsor's behalf, the Ethics Committee and the regulatory authorities will not need my permission to look at my health records both in respect of the current study and any further research that may be conducted in relation to it, even if I withdraw from the trial. I agree to this access. However, I understand that my identity will not be revealed in any information released to third parties or published.
- (iv) I agree not to restrict the use of any data or results that arise from this study provided such a use is only for scientific purpose(s).
- (v) I agree to take part in the above study.

Signature/ Thumb impression of the Participant :

Date: ____/___/____

Signatory's Name: _____ Signature:

Signature of the Investigator:

Signature of the Witness:

Date: ____/____

Date: ____/___/____

Study Investigator's Name: _____

Witness

Name & Address of the

In case of any queries, please contact :

Dr. Abhilasha Singh,

Master Data Sheet

																			POST				
SERIAL NO.	SEX	AGE	DM	DM STATUS	TOBACCO	CHEMO	RT	DENTAL STATUS	НВ	PLATELET	CLI - T	CLI - N	PATH - T	PATH - N	SURGERY	DURATION	BLOOD LOSS	HOSPITAL STAY	OP STAY	DURATION OF ABX	STARTING RT	PATHOLOGY	INFECTION
1	1	2	2	0	1	2	2	2	2	0	2	5	4	1	2	2	2	2	2	2	2	1	1
2	1	2	2	0	1	2	2	1	2	0	2	5	1	5	1	1	2	2	2	2	0	1	2
3	1	2	1	1	1	2	2	2	2	0	1	5	1	5	1			1	1	1	0	1	2
4	1	2	2	0	2	2	2	1	2	1	1	5	5	5	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	2
5	2	2	2	0	2	2	2	3	2	0	2	5	5	5	1	2	1	1	2	1	0	0	2
6	1	2	2	0	1	2	2	1	2	1	2	5	1	5	1	1	1	2	2	2	2	0	2
7	1	1	2	0	2	2	2	1	2	0	1	5	1	5	2	2	2	1	2	1	0	2	2
8	2	2	2	0	1	2	1	2	2	1	2	1	1	5	2	2	2	2	2	2	0	1	2
9	2	2	2	0	1	2	2	2	2	0	4	1	4	2	2	2	2	2	2	2	1	1	2
10	1	1	2	0	2	1	2	1	2	2	2	5	1	5	1	1	1	2	2	2	1	2	2
11	2	1	2	0	1	2	2	2	2	0	1	5	2	5	1	2	1	1	1	1	2	1	2
12	2	2	2	0	1	2	2	2	2	1	4	2	1	2	2	2	2	1	2	2	2	1	2
13	2	2	2	0	1	2	2	2	2	0	4	1	2	5	2	2	2	2	2	2	1	1	1
14	1	2	2	0	2	2	2	1	2	1	4	5	2	5	2	2	2	2	2	2	2	1	2
15	2	2	2	0	1	2	2	2	2	0	2	5	2	2	1	2	2	1	2	2	0	1	2
16	1	2	2	0	1	2	2	1	2	1	4	1	4	2	2	2	2	2	2	1	1	1	2
17	1	2	2	0	1	2	2	1	2	1	2	5	1	5	1	2	1	1	2	2	2	1	2
19	2	2	2	0	1	2	2	2	2	1	2	1	1	1	1	2	1	2	1		1	1	2
20	1	2	2	0	2	2	2	1	2	1	4	2	2	5	2	2	2	2	2	2	1	1	2
21	2	2	2	0	1	2	2	3	2	1	0	2	1	1	1	2	2	2	2	2	1	1	2
22	2	2	1	2	2	2	1	2	2	1	4	2	5	1	2	2	2	1	2	2	0	1	2
23	2	2	2	0	1	2	2	2	1	1	3	1	4	5	2	2	2	2	2	2	0	1	2
24	1	2	2	0	2	2	2	1	2	1	2	5	4	5	1	2	2	2	2	2	0	1	2
25	2	2	2	0	1	2	2	2	2	0	2	5	1	5	1	2	2	1	1	1	0	2	2
26	1	2	2	0	2	2	2	2	2	0	1	5	1	5	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	2	2
27	2	2	1	2	1	1	2	2	2	1	4	3	4	2	2	2	2	2	2	2	0	- 1	2
28	2	1	2	0	2	2	2	2	2	- 1	3	2	3	0	2	2	2	2	2	2	2	1	1
29	1	2	2	0	1	2	2	2	2	0	1	5	2	5	1	2	1	1	1	1	0	1	2

Master Data Sheet

SERIAL NO.	SEX	AGE	DM	DM STATUS	TOBACCO	CHEMO	RT	DENTAL STATUS	НВ	PLATELET	CLI - T	CLI - N	PATH - T	PATH - N	SURGERY	DURATION	BLOOD LOSS	HOSPITAL STAY	POST OP STAY	DURATION OF ABX	STARTING RT	PATHOLOGY	INFECTION
30	2	1	2	0	1	2	2	2	2	1	2	5	1	3	1	1	1	1	2	1	0	1	2
31	1	1	2	0	1	2	2	2	2	0	1	5	1	2	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	2
32	2	2	2	0	1	2	2	1	2	2	4	2	4	2	2	2	2	2	2	2	0	1	1
33	1	1	2	0	1	2	2	2	2	1	2	2	2	2	2	2	2	2	2	2	0	1	2
34	1	1	2	0	1	2	2	1	2	1	2	5	1	1	1	2	2	1	1	2	0	1	2
25	2	2	2	0	2	2	2		2		4	5	2	-		2	2	2	2	2	2	1	1
35	1	1	2	0	2	2	2	1	2	1	4	5		5	1	1	1	2	2	2	2	1	1
30	1		2	0	2	2	2		2	1	2	1	5	5	2	1	1		2	2	0	1	2
37	1	2	2	0	1	2	2	2	2	1	2	-	4	5	2	2	2	2	2	2	0		2
38	2	2	2	0	1	2	2	3	2	0	2	5	2	5	2	2	2	2	2	1	0	1	2
39	1	2	2	0	1	2	2	2	2	1	1	5	1	5	1	2	2	1	1	1	0	1	2
40	1	2	2	0	1	2	2	2	2	0	4	2	3	2	2	2	2	2	2	2	1	1	1
41	1	2	1	2	1	2	2	2	2	1	4	2	4	2	2	2	1	2	2	2	0	1	2
42	1	2	2	0	2	2	2	1	2	1	1	5	1	5	1	1	1	2	2	2	0	1	1
43	2	2	2	0	2	2	2	1	2	0	2	5	2	5	2	1	1	2	2	2	0	1	2
44	2	1	2	0	2	2	2	1	2	0	1	5	1	5	2	2	2	2	2	2	0	1	2
45	1	2	2	0	1	2	2	2	2	0	2	5	1	2	2	2	2	2	2	2	1	1	2
46	1	2	2	0	2	2	2	1	2	0	2	2	2	1	2	2	2	2	2	1	0	1	2
47	1	2	2	0	2	2	2	1	2	1	2	5	4	1	1	1	1	2	2	1	1	1	2
48	2	2	1	2	2	2	2	2	2	0	3	2	4	1	2	2	2	2	2	2	1	1	1
49	1	1	2	0	1	2	2	2	2	0	2	1	2	5	2	2	2	2	2	1	0	1	2
50	2	2	2	0	2	1	1	3	2	0	1	5	1	0	2	2	1	2	2	1	0	1	2
51	1	2	2	0	2	2	2	1	2	1	4	2	3	5	2	2	2	2	2	2	2	1	1
52	1	2	2	0	2	2	2	2	2	1	2	5	1	5	1	2	1	1	2	1	0	1	2
53	1	2	2	0	1	2	2	2	2	1	3	2	2	2	2	2	2	2	2	1	1	1	2
54	1	2	2	0	1	2	2	2	2	1	4	2	4	1	2	2	2	2	2	2	1	1	2

ABSTRACT:

OBJECTIVES:

To study post operative wound infection rates in patients with oral malignancy following use of antimicrobial coated polyglactin 910 sutures as compared to plain polyglactin 910 sutures.

METHODS: A pilot study of consecutive cases that underwent surgery for oral malignancies with all surgical sites being closed with triclosan coated polyglactin 910 sutures from 1st January 2014 to 31st July 2015. A total number of 53 patients were recruited and oral swabs was taken and sent for microbiological analysis prior to antibiotic administration. The overall wound infection rate was then compared retrospectively to the infection rate in the previous year in patients where the surgical sites sutured with plain polyglactin 910. Independent variables were analyzed by Chi-Squared test; multiple logistic regression was preformed to account for multiple risk factors.

RESULTS & CONCLUSIONS: The overall wound infection rate in post operative patients who underwent oral malignancies surgery with triclosan coated polyglactin sutures was 17%. The wound infection rate had decreased from 23.86% when plain polyglactin sutures were used. Multivariate analysis was inconclusive and requires completion of the proposed sample size.

The microbiological analysis revealed that the oral microbiology in patients with an oral malignancy is the same as those without.

Nevertheless, this pilot study reveals that tumour staging of disease is a statistical significant factor to determine post operative surgical site infections.

KEYWORDS : Triclosan, wound infection, oral malignancy